

BSI Standards Publication

Conservation of Cultural Heritage – Specifications for location, construction and modification of buildings or rooms intended for the storage or use of heritage collections



National foreword

This British Standard is the UK implementation of EN 16893:2018. Together with BS 4971:2017, it supersedes PD 5454:2012 and BS 4971:2002, which are withdrawn.

The UK participation in its preparation was entrusted to Technical Committee B/560, Conservation of tangible cultural heritage.

A list of organizations represented on this committee can be obtained on request to its secretary.

This publication does not purport to include all the necessary provisions of a contract. Users are responsible for its correct application.

© The British Standards Institution 2018 Published by BSI Standards Limited 2018

ISBN 978 0 580 90371 7

ICS 97.195

Compliance with a British Standard cannot confer immunity from legal obligations.

This British Standard was published under the authority of the Standards Policy and Strategy Committee on 28 February 2018.

Amendments/corrigenda issued since publication

Date

Text affected

EUROPEAN STANDARD NORME EUROPÉENNE EUROPÄISCHE NORM

EN 16893

February 2018

ICS 97.195

English Version

Conservation of Cultural Heritage - Specifications for location, construction and modification of buildings or rooms intended for the storage or use of heritage collections

Conservation du patrimoine culturel - Spécifications pour l'emplacement, la construction et la modification des bâtiments et des salles destinés au stockage ou à l'utilisation de collections Erhaltung des kulturellen Erbes - Festlegungen für Standort, Errichtung und Änderung von Gebäuden oder Räumlichkeiten für die Lagerung oder Nutzung von Sammlungen des kulturellen Erbes

This European Standard was approved by CEN on 20 November 2017.

CEN members are bound to comply with the CEN/CENELEC Internal Regulations which stipulate the conditions for giving this European Standard the status of a national standard without any alteration. Up-to-date lists and bibliographical references concerning such national standards may be obtained on application to the CEN-CENELEC Management Centre or to any CEN member.

This European Standard exists in three official versions (English, French, German). A version in any other language made by translation under the responsibility of a CEN member into its own language and notified to the CEN-CENELEC Management Centre has the same status as the official versions.

CEN members are the national standards bodies of Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Serbia, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey and United Kingdom.



EUROPEAN COMMITTEE FOR STANDARDIZATION COMITÉ EUROPÉEN DE NORMALISATION EUROPÄISCHES KOMITEE FÜR NORMUNG

CEN-CENELEC Management Centre: Rue de la Science 23, B-1040 Brussels

Contents

Europ	bean foreword	5
Intro	duction	6
1	Scope	7
2	Normative references	7
3	Terms and definitions	7
4	Principles and strategies	. 11
4.1	Sustainability	
4.2	Risk management	. 11
4.2.1	General	
4.2.2	Hazards to collections	
4.3	Environmental strategy	
4.3.1	General	
4.3.2	Collection information	
4.3.3	Specifications for environmental protection	
4.4	Environmental monitoring strategy	
4.4.1	General	
4.4.2	Methodology	
4.5	Facilities management strategy	. 14
5	Building specifications	. 14
5.1	Building location	
5.1.1	Hazards identification	
5.1.2	Natural hazards	
5.2	Site capacity	
5.2.1	General	
5.2.2	Self-containment	
5.3	Building structure and environmental protection	
5.3.1	General	
5.3.2	Construction materials	. 16
5.3.3	Building acclimatization	
5.3.4	Passive or low-energy environment structures	. 17
5.4	Air quality	
5.4.1	General	. 18
5.4.2	External pollutants	. 18
5.4.3	Internal pollutants	. 19
5.4.4	Ventilation	. 20
5.5	Mechanical environmental control	. 20
5.5.1	General	. 20
5.5.2	Air conditioning for storage repositories	. 21
5.6	Prevention of infestation by pests and mould	. 21
5.7	Protection against water	. 22
5.7.1	Design and materials	. 22
5.7.2	Rainwater discharge systems	. 22
5.7.3	Drainage and piping work	. 22
5.8	Windows and lighting	. 23
5.8.1	General	

5.8.2	Glazing and light levels	
5.8.3	Artificial lighting	
5.8.4	Lamps	
5.9 5.10	Emergency electrical supply	
5.10 5.11	Ceilings Floors and load distribution	
-	General	
	Calculation of floor loads	
5.12	Storage space arrangements	
-		
6	Fire protection and prevention	
6.1	General	
6.2	Fire risk assessment	
6.3	Structural fire protection	
6.3.1 6.3.2	General Structural fire resistance	
6.3.2 6.3.3	Lightning conduction	
0.3.3 6.3.4	Fire compartments	
6.3. 4	Doors and other openings	
6.3.6	Vertical openings	
6.3.7	Minimizing fire hazard in an electrical system	
6.4	Minimizing fire hazards in ventilation plant and equipment	
6.4.1	Ductwork	
6.4.2	Dampers	
6.5	Fire detection and firefighting	
6.5.1	General	
6.5.2	Detection and alarm systems	28
6.5.3	Monitoring	28
6.5.4	Automatic fire-fighting systems	28
6.5.5	Portable fire extinguishers	
6.5.6	Protection of areas adjacent to collection spaces	
6.5.7	Smoke extraction	
6.5.8	Fire control and mobile shelves	29
7	Security specifications	29
7.1	General	
7.2	Security risk assessment	29
7.3	Site security	29
7.4	Protection against intruders	29
7.5	Entrances	30
7.6	Services	30
7.7	Windows	
7.8	External doors to the building	30
Annex	A (informative) Automatic fire-fighting systems	31
A.1	General	31
A.2	Combustible materials	31
A.3	Inert gas and chemical agent suppression systems	31
A.4	Overpressure	32
A.5	Reduced oxygen systems	32
A.6	Water-mist systems	
	-	

BS EN 16893:2018 EN 16893:2018 (E)

Annex B (informative) Relative risk of damage and deterioration due to temperature	33
Annex C (informative) Relative risk of damage and deterioration due to relative humidity	36
Annex D (informative) Examples of internal pollutants and their sources	39
Annex E (informative) Light Sensitivity - Sensitivity of coloured materials to light	40
Annex F (informative) Recommended maximum loads	41
Bibliography	42

European foreword

This document (EN 16893:2018) has been prepared by Technical Committee CEN/TC 346 "Conservation of Cultural Heritage", the secretariat of which is held by UNI.

This European Standard shall be given the status of a national standard, either by publication of an identical text or by endorsement, at the latest by August 2018, and conflicting national standards shall be withdrawn at the latest by August 2018.

Attention is drawn to the possibility that some of the elements of this document may be the subject of patent rights. CEN not be held responsible for identifying any or all such patent rights.

According to the CEN/CENELEC Internal Regulations, the national standards organizations of the following countries are bound to implement this European Standard: Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Serbia, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey and the United Kingdom.

Introduction

Cultural heritage collections are intended to be kept for future as well as current generations. Their long-term conservation can only be achieved if the sites and buildings that house them support this goal and do not place them at risk. Building features that are intended to protect collections are primarily structural, involving resilience against external and internal hazards including fire, water, pests, criminal activity and environments that interact with heritage materials.

Environmental considerations for collections are influenced by the nature of their materials, their condition and the uses to which they are put. They are also influenced by policies relating to conservation objectives, such as longevity of collections, and by the nature and costs of energy required to achieve these objectives.

This standard assists custodians of cultural heritage collections by defining the criteria and information necessary to make policy relating to conservation that will in turn influence the outcome of building construction. It is also intended to help them define the specifications necessary for the construction or modification of buildings such that they can safely house collections.

These specifications should be used by architects, engineers and others responsible for the design and construction of new archives, libraries and museums, or modifying spaces within existing buildings for these purposes.

These specifications might not be applicable in historic buildings which may also contain cultural heritage objects, e.g. churches.

1 Scope

This European Standard gives specifications and guidance for the location, construction and arrangement of building specifically intended for internal storage of all heritage collection types and formats.

This standard applies to buildings where collections are housed permanently and can be used as guidance for shorter-term display spaces where appropriate. Throughout the document, where specifications relate exclusively to storage spaces, these are defined as such. Where specifications can also be applied to areas such as display galleries or reading rooms, these applications are referred to explicitly.

Clauses relating to risks associated with security, environmental hazards, fire, water and pests apply to buildings as a whole and to any room in which collections may be held.

Some of the clauses in this standard may be applicable in protected historic buildings that contain collections. In these settings, the scope for any alterations or achievement of conditions suitable for collections may be limited by the historic character of the structure, especially where it is protected by heritage regulations.

NOTE This standard covers the structure of buildings containing heritage collections, whether for storage or use. For a description of technical processing spaces recommended in the design specifically of a storage building open to the public, attention is drawn to EN 16141.

This standard should be seen as complementary to national or local building regulations and specifications.

2 Normative references

The following documents, in whole or in part, are normatively referenced in this document and are indispensable for its application. For dated references, only the edition cited applies. For undated references, the latest edition of the referenced document (including any amendments) applies.

EN 1627, Pedestrian doorsets, windows, curtain walling, grilles and shutters — Burglar resistance — Requirements and classification

EN 1838, Lighting applications — Emergency lighting

EN 12056-3, Gravity drainage systems inside buildings — Part 3: Roof drainage, layout and calculation

CEN/TS 16163, Conservation of Cultural Heritage — Guidelines and procedures for choosing appropriate lighting for indoor exhibitions

EN 62305-2, Protection against lightning — Part 2: Risk management (IEC 62305-2)

EN 60332-1-1, Tests on electric and optical fibre cables under fire conditions — Part 1-1: Test for vertical flame propagation for a single insulated wire or cable — Apparatus (IEC 60332-1-1)

EN 60529, Degrees of protection provided by enclosures (IP Code) (IEC 60529)

EN ISO 16890-1, Air filters for general ventilation — Part 1: Technical specifications, requirements and classification system based upon particulate matter efficiency (ePM) (ISO 16890-1)

3 Terms and definitions

For the purposes of this document, the following terms and definitions apply.

3.1

air-conditioning

mechanical system that maintains predetermined control of temperature, humidity, air quality and air distribution

3.2

air infiltration

uncontrolled leakage of air through unsealed points and permeable building materials into a building envelope

3.3

aspirating smoke detector (ASD)

smoke detector, in which air and aerosols are drawn through a sampling device and carried to one or more smoke sensing elements by an integral aspirator (e.g. fan or pump)

Note 1 to entry: Each smoke sensing element may contain more than one sensor exposed to the same smoke sample.

[SOURCE: EN 54-20:2006, 3.1, modified – abbreviation ASD has been added.]

3.4

automatic fire-fighting system

integrated system within a building, designed to control, suppress or extinguish a fire, activated by detection systems

Note 1 to entry: These units can be single- or double-sided.

3.5

Building Management System (BMS)

computer-based control system installed in buildings that controls and monitors the building's mechanical and electrical equipment such as ventilation, lighting, power systems, fire systems, and security systems

3.6

bund

structural upstand that can contain water within a defined space in the event of a flood

3.7

CCTV system

system consisting of camera equipment and/or other image-capture devices, detector(s), monitoring and associated equipment for transmission and controlling purposes

3.8

collection

group of objects having shared or combined significance

Note 1 to entry: The term "collection" is mainly used within "movable cultural heritage".

[SOURCE: EN 15898:2011, 3.1.4, modified – note to entry was shortened]

3.9

conservation

measures and actions aimed at safeguarding cultural heritage while respecting its significance, including its accessibility to present and future generations

Note 1 to entry: Conservation includes preventive conservation, remedial conservation and restoration.

Note 2 to entry: The term "conservation-restoration" is mainly used in the field of movable cultural heritage.

Note 3 to entry: The term "preservation" is also used, e.g. in libraries and archives.

Note 4 to entry: All conservation actions are based on documentary and/or material evidence.

[SOURCE: EN 15898:2011, 3.3.1]

3.10

cooling load

power demand (measured in kilowatts) that is imposed upon an air-conditioning system in maintaining a room at the required level of temperature and RH

3.11

environment

surroundings of an object, some aspects of which may affect its condition

Note 1 to entry: Such aspects could be of human, physical, chemical, biological or climatic origin.

[SOURCE: EN 15898:2011, 3.2.2]

3.12

environmental control

management of one or more factors of the environment

Note 1 to entry: This applies to temperature, relative humidity, light, pollution, etc.

[SOURCE: EN 15898:2011, 3.4.3]

3.13

fire resistance

ability of a building component or construction to withstand the passage of flames and hot gases and temperature rise for a stated period, including load-bearing capacity, integrity and insulation

3.14

monitoring

process of measuring, surveying and assessing the material properties of objects and/or factors of the environment over time

[SOURCE: EN 15898:2011, 3.4.4]

3.15

object

single manifestation of tangible cultural heritage

Note 1 to entry: The term "object" is used in this standard for cultural heritage, both immovable and movable. In specific professional contexts, other terms are used: e.g. "artefact", "cultural property", "item", "ensemble", "site", "building", "fabric".

[SOURCE: EN 15898:2011, 3.13]

3.16

pre-action sprinkler

dry sprinkler system or one in dry mode in which the alarm valve can be opened by an independent fire detection system in the protected area

3.17

preventive conservation

measures and actions aimed at avoiding or minimizing future damage, deterioration and loss and, consequently, any invasive intervention

Note 1 to entry: In the field of movable heritage, "preventive conservation" is generally indirect; namely, these measures and actions are carried out within the immediate environment of the object.

[SOURCE: EN 15898:2011, 3.3.5]

3.18

relative humidity (RH)

ratio of the actual water vapour pressure to the saturation vapour pressure

[SOURCE: EN 15757:2010, 3.9]

3.19

remedial conservation

actions applied directly to an object to arrest deterioration and/or to limit damage

3.20

risk assessment

identification, analysis and evaluation of threats that might alter significance, and the probability of their occurrence

Note 1 to entry: Risk assessment is part of the overall process of "risk management" [ISO Guide 73:2009, 3.1.7].

[SOURCE: EN 15898:2011, 3.4.5]

3.21

sprinkler system

system of water pipes fitted with sprinkler heads at set intervals and heights, designed to detect, control or extinguish a fire by the automatic discharge of water

3.22

storage

designated area where objects are housed providing the necessary conditions required for preservation, safety and security while not on display

Note 1 to entry: The term "repository" is used in archives and libraries.

[SOURCE: EN 16141:2012, 3.8]

3.23

T_g – Glass transition temperature

reversible transition in amorphous materials (or in amorphous regions within semicrystalline materials) from a hard and relatively brittle "glassy" state into a molten or rubber-like state, as the temperature is increased

Note 1 to entry: Examples of cultural heritage materials sensitive to temperatures that influence T_{g} include gelatine photographic emulsions and waxes.

3.24

UVA

ultraviolet radiation of wavelength 315 nm to 400 nm, which is present in sunlight and some artificial light and is damaging to many heritage collection materials

3.25

Whole Life Cost (WLC)

total cost of ownership over the life of an asset, in this context a building

Note 1 to entry: Typical costs include planning, design, construction, operation, maintenance, renewal, eventual demolition, build cost and depreciation.

4 Principles and strategies

4.1 Sustainability

As cultural heritage collections are intended to be preserved indefinitely, buildings intended to house them shall be designed to have a long life. Whether planning a new building or the refurbishment of an existing building, the Whole Life Cost (WLC) shall be evaluated and used as a basis for decision-making. The projected energy use, water consumption, carbon emissions and maintenance costs over the life of a building shall be included, in addition to capital costs.

Planning for any new or refurbished building or space shall be directed at determining whether collections can be protected through passive or low energy means wherever possible. Wherever a collection requires ongoing energy use (e.g. heating, freezer storage), the use of renewable energy sources should be explored in the first instance. Since the success or otherwise of a passive climate building design strategy over time may not be predictable at the planning stage, options for retro-fitting controls in the future shall be taken into account.

Consideration of a site shall also take account of the potential energy consumption of users travelling to the location. For example, a remote location may be low risk but it may increase energy consumption, so the balance of risk over ease of accessibility should be assessed.

Assessment of costs associated with construction shall comply with ISO 15686, Parts 1 and 5.

4.2 Risk management

4.2.1 General

A risk assessment shall be carried out when deciding where to locate a new building or collection space intended to house cultural heritage collections, whether for storage, display or other use, as defined under Clause 5 below. Existing buildings or rooms housing collections shall be re-assessed against risks periodically, particularly when new hazards are known to have emerged. Information and data need to be gathered and assessed in order to formulate a policy for the intended environment, security, fire and flood protection inherent in the building design or its continued use. As part of the risk assessment, the methodology and steps below shall be included. The risks set out in the following clauses shall be considered when:

- a) planning and constructing the building or collection space (including risks associated with the construction works themselves, in an existing building),
- b) equipping the building, and
- c) managing the building once in use.

4.2.2 Hazards to collections

The nature and use of the collections to be housed shall define requirements for the qualities and design of a building or room in which they are to be placed. The organization shall identify the hazards that affect its collections and assess the likelihood and impact of those hazards occurring. The following hazards are common to cultural heritage collections and shall be assessed:

- a) environment (internal and external): temperature, humidity, light and pollution including gaseous and particulate (see Annexes B to E for examples of guidance information regarding environmental risks and sensitivities of collection materials);
- b) bio deterioration (pests and mould);
- c) theft, robbery;
- d) vandalism;
- e) fires;
- f) water (fresh water supply and wastewater);
- g) natural events (torrential rain, flooding, landslide, earthquake, etc.).

The hazards associated with the location of a building shall be identified in accordance with 5.1. The location within a building of activities and services that may create a hazard, e.g. kitchens, laboratories, shall be taken into account in the risk assessment.

4.3 Environmental strategy

4.3.1 General

An environmental management strategy for the collection shall be developed, based on an assessment of the needs of the collections. The strategy shall include a statement of the expected collection lifetime and the energy demand arising from the environmental conditions needed to achieve this, taking into account the sensitivity, significance and use of individual collection items.

The strategy shall make clear the balance the organization intends to aim for between conservation requirements, collection use and energy economy.

4.3.2 Collection information

As a minimum, the information relating to the collection shall include the following:

- a) the significance of the collection or collection items therein;
- b) the current and expected usage of the collection, including display, handling, transit and loan;
- c) the condition of the collection, its structure and component materials;
- d) the past environment of the collection and its sensitivity (to RH, temperature, light and pollutants) as detailed in any existing records, noting in particular changes over time (see also Annexes B to E);
- e) the expected growth and development of the collection.

4.3.3 Specifications for environmental protection

Any environmental specification has to be set with the aim of preserving the collection concerned. Environmental specifications shall be established after a review of:

- a) the preferred collection lifetime and associated energy demand;
- b) the risk assessment of environmental hazards conducted in 4.2.1 a);
- c) the information collected in 4.3.2;

The environmental specifications for collections shall include:

- 1) the permissible upper and lower limits for temperature and a desired seasonal average;
- 2) the permissible upper and lower limits for RH and a desired seasonal average;
- 3) the permissible upper limit for light exposure, upper limit for illuminance and upper limit for UV to light ratio if relevant;
- 4) pollutants expected to cause unacceptable risk;

NOTE See also 5.4.3.2.

Environmental specifications shall be set for general storage, cooled storage, cold storage, display and transit, as appropriate based on the collection type. Separate environmental specifications shall be set for any microclimates.

4.4 Environmental monitoring strategy

4.4.1 General

An understanding of how well a collection will be protected and preserved can only be achieved by continuous monitoring of the environment in which material is held. All spaces intended for future installation of collections shall be monitored before installation in order to understand how the spaces behave and how they may need to be modified. Monitoring shall also be carried out in existing locations that already hold collections, in order to understand the present state of the collections, particularly if they are to be moved to a new location. The information derived from monitoring shall be reviewed regularly and the implications of trends in RH, temperature, light and, where necessary, atmospheric pollutants shall be interpreted by a conservator or other specialist with knowledge of the collection and the building and its infrastructure. Monitoring alone does nothing to improve preservation conditions; it is essential to respond to evidence from monitoring that shows conditions are or will be outside recommended ranges and to rectify the situation or plan for improvements.

4.4.2 Methodology

Monitoring devices for environmental hazards shall be provided and used within collection space, whatever the method of environmental control. Monitoring of temperature and RH should typically be carried out continuously (e.g. a minimum of 1 datum per hour). Even if a building management system (BMS) is in use, independent monitoring devices shall be used to verify its correct operation. Monitors and their sensors shall be situated to provide readings that represent the typical conditions in which collections are held or will be held but account should also be taken of extreme or abnormal conditions that could occur, for example near outside walls or close to a source of heating or ventilation. For comparative purposes, the outdoor temperature and RH shall be monitored and pollutants where necessary.

NOTE 1 Because indoor pollutant concentrations rarely change abruptly, seasonal monitoring will be sufficient unless pollutant-related damage is observed or if furnishings or building features change substantially.

Where collections are packaged, monitoring the room environment will not provide sufficient information about the environment around objects. Sensors should also be placed inside selected packages.

Monitoring data shall be inspected regularly, at least once a week if they are being relied upon to establish how an uncertain environment is behaving, or for known environments and longer-term analysis at least once every three months. Data shall be retained indefinitely in a retrievable form. Where readings show that conditions are outside those selected, the reason for any discrepancy shall be investigated and plans made to remedy any identified problems.

Monitoring devices shall be calibrated according to the manufacturers' instructions. They may also be checked against independent devices such as a hand held digital hygrometer, in case they require calibration or develop a fault.

NOTE 2 Even electronic sensors tend to drift and need recalibration from time to time, which is why some independent monitoring is desirable. It is advisable to carry out calibration in a laboratory equipped for that purpose.

NOTE 3 Attention is drawn to EN 15757 and EN 15758.

4.5 Facilities management strategy

Facilities management strategy shall reflect the nature, purpose and use of the building and the operations and collections that are housed within. Where used, Building Management Systems (BMS) shall incorporate continuous environmental monitoring and control of the BMS and its ongoing development shall be undertaken in close partnership with collections specialists. Environmental and energy data generated by BMS shall be archived in a retrievable form.

If a BMS is in use it is also recommended to have some independent monitoring devices, e.g. for inside packages, showcases and for back-up monitoring. BMS can be set up to provide multi-location monitoring.

NOTE Inspiration on facility management issues can be found in the EN 15221 series.

Collection management staff and other staff working in the building (e.g. security, maintenance of technical systems, general building service, cleaning) shall be involved in the planning of a new building.

5 Building specifications

5.1 Building location

5.1.1 Hazards identification

When selecting a site for a new construction or reviewing an existing building a risk assessment shall be undertaken to identify and document the hazards of each potential site and the likelihood of each of the identified hazards causing damage. When selecting spaces within an existing building for re-use for heritage collections, a risk assessment needs to be undertaken with reference to the strategy outlined in Clause 4. The risk assessment shall include an evaluation of whether preventive measures can be implemented to minimize the risks identified and whether after measures are put in place the level of risk is likely to be acceptable.

NOTE Local planning and environmental regulations will always influence where a building is located. No site can be completely free from hazards, but when selecting and planning for a new construction, the probability of certain hazards causing loss or damage to heritage materials is to be assessed and taken into account.

When selecting a site, a risk assessment shall take account of hazards that result in the sudden loss of, or extensive damage to collections (e.g. the collapse of the building, fire, flood or serious contamination resulting in the site becoming inaccessible) and those hazards that can result in damage over time (e.g. insect attack, pollution or climate).

The risk assessment shall include hazards associated with the following:

- a) road, rail or similar tunnels under or close to the building or elevated roadways, railways or tramways (e.g. collapse or excessive and regular vibration);
- b) landslides, sink holes, uplift, seismic and volcanic activity;
- c) flooding, including current and projected water levels;
- d) sites or areas used for the storage or processing of highly flammable materials (e.g. petrochemicals, explosives, paint and tyres) at risk from fire or explosions, or at risk from water or chemicals used to deal with such hazards;
- e) sites on or adjacent to a place emitting harmful gases, pollutants, smoke, dust, etc. or vibration sources, such as open cast mining, incinerator, cement works, etc.;
- f) sites adjacent to a place or activity that will attract rodents, insects and other pests, such as food storage or processing, waste management, etc.;
- g) nuclear power stations, plants or other radioactive facilities;
- h) airports and their associated flight paths;
- i) high voltage power lines and substations (e.g. collapse or fire); or
- j) defence and other target establishments.

In addition to assessing the likelihood and impact of the above, an assessment shall be made of the accessibility of the site to emergency services at all times.

The accessibility to the site includes the likely call out time of fire and other emergency services. This is especially important if the building site is remote or accessible only through dense traffic or narrow streets. For example, remote buildings may need additional fire protection measures to allow for additional time for fire investigation.

5.1.2 Natural hazards

In order to minimize the harmful effects of exposure to sunlight and strong winds that affect air infiltration, careful attention shall be paid to orientation, landscaping and the site's microclimate.

Selection of a new site that is below the 1 % ('100 year') flood level shall be avoided. Where a history of springs and underground watercourses exists, these shall be taken into account as heavy and prolonged rainfall may reactivate them.

5.2 Site capacity

5.2.1 General

In planning a new heritage collection building, the projected growth of collections according to the obligations of the institution shall be assessed and additional capacity for this shall be included. Wherever practicable, the site of a new building shall be large enough to allow for subsequent extension.

5.2.2 Self-containment

Where a self-contained unit within a larger structure is selected for housing collections, any additional risks imposed by the larger building shall be assessed and mitigated as much as possible, so that the collection unit's security, structural integrity and fire protection are not compromised. Risks shall be regularly reassessed, particularly if the nature of activity undertaken in the larger building changes.

5.3 Building structure and environmental protection

5.3.1 General

This clause covers specifications for the construction of a purpose-built new building intended to provide a protective environment for cultural heritage collections and should also be used when planning to remodel an existing building or room in order to improve its qualities sufficient for it to be used for collections.

It should be noted that the changes needed to achieve these environmental specifications may be prohibited in a protected historic building. Where an historic structure already houses heritage collections, such as an historic library, archive or house, a detailed risk assessment shall be carried out to determine its capacity to provide a protective environment.

NOTE Collections integral to a protected historic interior can need to remain *in situ* unless the environment has become damaging to them (e.g. where a local water table has risen, causing water to penetrate).

Expert advice shall be sought from appropriately experienced building design professionals when the design or re-design of a building is planned. The fire and rescue service, security experts and police authorities shall also be consulted to prevent conflict between security and fire protection measures and the safety measures for both people and collections. The different parties involved might have different priorities and it is essential that discussions take place at the outset of the building construction. Building constructions shall be compliant with 6.3.

The scope and nature of a collection, as defined following 4.3.2, shall be used to determine the kind of environments that a building or space should provide. If an appropriate environment can be achieved by passive means, these shall be adopted. Some sensitive collection materials may require additional mechanical control such as freezer storage or heating.

5.3.2 Construction materials

Walls, floors and ceilings shall be made of materials that conform to the specifications in 5.3.4 and 5.4.3. Internal finishes shall not impede the function of the thermal and hygroscopic capacity of the building to stabilize conditions and shall not produce dust.

5.3.3 Building acclimatization

In the case of newly constructed buildings, drying time for building structure and off-gassing of internal finishing, paint and varnishes shall be calculated and this drying time incorporated in the construction schedule to enable the internal environment to stabilize before any heritage objects are placed there. This drying time shall not be shortened or omitted in the event of construction delays but shall be incorporated into the project schedule. The environment inside the building shall be monitored during this drying period and only when the specified conditions are achieved shall heritage materials begin to be introduced.

NOTE 1 Where two or more diverse forms of constructions are to be used in a building, it is particularly important that the construction schedule takes drying times into consideration. A wet form of construction, intended to provide high thermal inertia (for example, *in situ* cast concrete floors, masonry walls) takes longer to dry out than, for example, a lightweight prefabricated dry form of construction that can be used for public and staff facilities.

NOTE 2 Transfer of collections to a new building can influence the internal environmental conditions and in such instances a further acclimatization period can be necessary. This can have a short-term negative effect on the performance of any air-conditioning plant if it is used. Movement of heritage materials also creates dust and so it is important to check the condition of ductwork, filters and other equipment after the move.

5.3.4 Passive or low-energy environment structures

5.3.4.1 General

Most collection types can be stored and used in an environment (RH and temperature) that changes gradually over an annual seasonal cycle, which can be achieved through passive means. The maxima and minima in an annual cycle shall be determined by the allowable specifications for collection types. If a new building or the renovation of an existing room is being planned, it shall not be assumed that mechanical environmental control systems are required without a full investigation of all available options to achieve specified conditions.

Dynamic thermal and hygroscopic modelling shall be used to determine how changes in external environment, such as extreme weather conditions, could affect internal conditions and the building structure designed to remain within required conditions when these changes occur. The specification for the building structure (insulation and hygroscopic properties) shall also take account of the length of time that it will take for the environment to go out of the required range following failure of any control equipment (e.g. heating in winter).

The insulation and hygroscopic properties of a new building designed to provide an environment requiring climate control (e.g. heating in winter) shall be capable of maintaining specified conditions in the event of the failure of the equipment for a minimum of 48 h or until alternative arrangements can be made.

5.3.4.2 Storage spaces

Environmental stability in a storage space shall be achieved by a location and construction that ensures that the temperature inside the space is not rapidly or substantially influenced by the temperature outside, has low air infiltration rates, has a barrier to prevent moisture penetration from outside and incorporates hygroscopic materials on the inside to moderate internal RH fluctuations. Heating infrastructure (pipework) that is not intended for the storage space shall not pass through or under the space. Any such pipework in an existing room that cannot be removed as a part of the modifications shall be insulated in order to minimise thermal gain and avoid excessively dry conditions in winter.

A new storage building or space shall be built to maximise air tightness. Air infiltration shall be less than $0,5m^3$ per square metre per hour at 50 Pa. A storage space within an existing (not historic) building should meet the same standard and if necessary shall be improved in order to meet it.

Tests intended to assess the air infiltration rate of a proposed storage space shall not involve the sealing up of likely air passage locations such as doors and ductwork since these, if they are not to be changed or removed, will continue to affect the rate of infiltration once the collection is in place.

NOTE 1 In passive controlled storage environments the annual indoor temperature pattern will be similar to the outdoor pattern but at different levels. In practice, it is possible to keep the annual temperature variation in an above ground structure within a 10 °C variation, while this variation will be greatly reduced (i.e. improved) in below ground structures. Because it is more difficult to eliminate air infiltration in above ground structures, some dehumidification can also be necessary in summer months. Achieving a low air infiltration rate reduces energy use by reducing the dehumidification load.

The extent of internal hygroscopic characteristics shall be informed by the hygroscopic nature of the collections held within and the ratio of space to the collections. The construction type and building fabric chosen, with low air infiltration and high thermal stability, shall not cause condensation to occur

within it or on its surfaces. Passive microclimate packaging should be used for RH sensitive collection materials to further reduce the rate of change to the object contained.

NOTE 2 Hygroscopic organic materials respond to changes in RH which in turn cause changes in dimensions and mechanical properties. The response time of collection items to RH change depends on the materials and varies according to thickness and permeability. Packaging and buffered frames and display cases slow the response time of a collection item, depending on the air-tightness and buffering capacity of the enclosure.

A policy of encouraging regular open storage visitor access is incompatible with the successful maintenance of some passive storage climates.

NOTE 3 For example a building constructed exploiting low winter temperatures to maintain cool conditions inside a store will not support the additional warming, moisture and air infiltration caused by regular flows of visitors.

Where two storage repositories are connected, or a storage repository links directly to another room or corridor that is not maintained at the same environmental conditions, airlocks shall be used. The layout of the airlock shall allow for the movement of staff and collections.

5.3.4.3 Display and reading spaces

Air infiltration rates and temperature in a display gallery or reading room will inevitably be higher than in a storage space, especially if they are to be comfortable for users. When planning to use collections in any building, the relationship between building orientation, weather patterns, sunlight and the intended collection use shall be considered. In display spaces that do not provide hygroscopic stability, buffered cases and frames shall be used to protect RH sensitive collections.

Lighting installations shall be in accordance with 5.8.3 and produce minimal heat.

Any heating infrastructure (pipework) that has to pass through or under the space but is not intended to warm the space shall be insulated in order to minimise thermal gain and avoid excessively dry conditions in winter.

Windows shall have filtration to block UVA radiation and have blinds fitted or other means of reducing or removing direct sunlight and solar heat gain. Localised heating shall be fitted with manual controls. The seasonal pattern of sunlight in display spaces should be modelled or recorded and the use of collections adjusted accordingly to avoid risk of light damage.

NOTE Attention is drawn to EN 15999–1.

5.4 Air quality

5.4.1 General

Existing buildings and sites intended for collections shall be assessed for pollution risks. New buildings shall be constructed using materials that do not emit pollutants harmful to collections. Collections should be assessed to identify their different sensitivities to pollutants and whether they themselves produce internal pollutants.

5.4.2 External pollutants

In planning a new building, published data on local outdoor gaseous pollutant concentrations shall be examined to determine which pollutants, if any, need also to be monitored indoors. Collection items shall be evaluated to identify materials known to interact with outdoor generated gaseous pollutants. If an outdoor gaseous pollutant concentration is high, and sensitive collection items are held on display, pollutants shall be monitored indoors to guide action to mitigate any risks identified. If risks of pollutant/material interaction are identified, collection items shall not be installed until pollutant levels have been reduced and/or risks eliminated.

NOTE External pollutants of most concern include ozone, nitrogen oxides, sulphur dioxide and dust. For supplementary information on external pollutant interactions and sensitivity of collections, see Bibliography for further reading.

Air intakes (e.g. for ventilation) shall not be located close to sources of pollution, excessive moisture or heat. Where external air pollution levels entering through ventilation systems are high enough to place collections at risk, air intakes should incorporate chemical filtration. Dust entering the building via air intakes shall be collected through a coarse filter in accordance with EN ISO 16890-1 and a fine filter in accordance with EN ISO 16890-1.

5.4.3 Internal pollutants

5.4.3.1 Building materials

Collection items held in passive storage spaces or furniture shall be evaluated to identify materials sensitive to gaseous pollutants generated within or by the building materials, surfaces, storage enclosures or cases.

NOTE 1 Pollutants such as acetic acid (ethanoic acid), formic acid (methanoic acid), formaldehyde (methanal), reduced sulphur gases and volatile organic compounds generally have higher concentrations in enclosures compared with the external environment. Pollutant interactions with heritage materials are promoted by high RH and temperature levels.

The materials used to construct enclosures and display cases shall be evaluated to determine that they do not emit gaseous pollutants to an extent that would be expected to cause unacceptable irreversible change in the contents of the enclosure. Any improvements should take into account the specifications in EN 15999-1.

Paint, varnishes and coatings that do not emit volatile organic compounds shall be used in construction of building components in areas intended to hold collections. Any equipment (including filtration) that produces ozone shall not be installed or operated near collections, as ozone can be harmful to heritage materials.

NOTE 2 Emissions from surfaces and coatings can continue for years after application, especially in a wellsealed, low air-exchange space. Gum, gelatin, casein and silicate paints can be used for brickwork, masonry and concrete as safe alternatives.

Paints, varnishes and sealants can emit pollutants at high concentrations while maturing after application. Collection items shall not be brought near maturing coatings until emissions have fallen below thresholds.

NOTE 3 For examples of internal pollutants and their sources see Annex D.

NOTE 4 Pollution emission from building and storage enclosure materials can be reduced by the application of barrier materials and/or protective coatings or lacquers.

5.4.3.2 Emissive collections

Some collection materials emit volatile compounds of a nature and volume that place themselves and other collections at risk. An assessment shall be made to establish the level of risk of any emissive collections and where these are deemed sufficiently high, ventilation shall be incorporated into storage and display. In mechanically ventilated systems carbon filtration shall be placed on recirculated air to absorb these pollutants. Dedicated storage spaces shall be constructed or used for highly emissive collections to ensure that people and other collections are not harmed. The selection of which ventilation system, whether natural or mechanical, shall be determined by factors including safety and energy consumption. NOTE Emissive collections likely to require compliance with 5.4.3.2 include: spirit stored natural history specimens, radioactive specimens, large collections of cellulose acetate and nitrate cine film.

5.4.4 Ventilation

The building shall have a controllable means of ventilation in order to change air that has become polluted or following a change in atmospheric conditions resulting in high internal RH or temperature. Methods of ventilating that do not use electro-mechanical equipment shall be specified in order to allow for ventilation when no power is available, e.g. natural ventilation systems, and shall be blocked off when not in use.

NOTE 1 Natural ventilation, either wind driven or buoyancy (stack) effect, uses naturally occurring pressure differences to reduce the cost and environmental impact of energy costs.

Ventilation using external air shall incorporate filtration to reduce external pollutant concentration levels to conform to 5.4.2. Fresh air intakes for ventilating shall not be located close to sources of pollution, excessive moisture or heat. Materials used for filters shall not be damaging to heritage material. Filter performance should be regularly monitored and filters should be maintained according to manufacturers' instructions. Any filtering equipment that produces ozone shall not be used, as this can be harmful to heritage materials.

Ventilation shall provide even distribution so that all areas of the space are reached. Air diffusers used to distribute air evenly shall be located inside a storage space such that they allow for air circulation around loaded shelves.

NOTE 2 Ventilation systems can be used to distribute and balance air across spaces where conditions in localized zones are temporarily outside the required ranges, but are not be used as a permanent environmental control strategy.

The sides and backs of both fixed and mobile shelves shall allow the free circulation of air. There shall be a sufficient distance between the floor and the lowest shelf, as well as between the ceiling and the average line of upper edges of objects stored on the top shelf. There shall also be a sufficient distance between the top of the highest object on each shelf and the bottom of the shelf above.

Where a ducted air distribution or control system is to be installed, account shall be taken of the space required for the ductwork connected to the plant. Plant shall be situated outside storage spaces. An alarm system shall be installed to alert staff to any malfunction in the plant.

NOTE 3 See also 5.12.

5.5 Mechanical environmental control

5.5.1 General

Environmental control shall be achieved through building design or building improvements that meet the specifications in 5.3 and the use of packaging and buffered display cases and frames, etc. For collections that require specific environments that cannot be achieved by building structure alone (e.g. cold storage) mechanical control equipment such as air conditioning can be installed.

Sources of damp, excess air infiltration or weaknesses in insulation in an existing structure shall be identified and remedied first before considering the use of mechanical means of control.

Plug-in mobile dehumidification units, humidifiers, heaters or other electrical equipment can increase the risk of fire or flood. Such equipment should only be used temporarily where no other means can be found of bringing an existing space within suitable RH or temperature ranges and in conjunction with suitable safety cut-out equipment in the event of a malfunction and whenever possible should be switched off when the building is closed. A new storage repository shall not be designed to incorporate plug-in mobile electrical units to be placed within it as a means of controlling the environment.

5.5.2 Air conditioning for storage repositories

The decision to include air conditioning to control conditions inside a storage repository shall be based on a decision that the specified environment for collections cannot be achieved and maintained without it.

The rate of air circulation designed to be delivered by air conditioning plant shall be determined from the cooling load to maintain the required temperature and RH in the repository. In order to prevent unregulated air from being drawn in and thereby undermining the intended control over RH and temperature, positive pressure shall be maintained by including sufficient fresh air make-up into the airflow ahead of the air conditioning unit and by operating return fans at a slower rate than supply fans. Storage repositories have low human presence and do not need standard office fresh-air make up. Fresh-air make-up in stores shall therefore be no more than is necessary to maintain positive pressure; typically less than 5 %.

Where an air-conditioning unit is designed to use a chiller battery to remove moisture, the control system shall always give priority to humidity levels and not to temperature levels, in order to prevent dehumidification cooling from being switched off when the required temperature level of room air is reached. Off-coil air shall be re-heated when dehumidification cooling takes it below the specified room temperature levels, followed by controlled re-humidification when resulting conditions require it.

Return-air temperature, RH and internal pollutant sensors linked to the air conditioning controls shall be incorporated, in order to regulate the room environment. Return and supply ductwork passing through spaces outside the repository shall be insulated to reduce changes of temperature affecting sensors used for controlling air conditioning units, especially if sensors are located in return ductwork.

Air conditioning and ventilation controls shall be designed so that, when sensors determine that temperature, RH or pollutant levels are within the required conditions, fans and controls shall switch off automatically and remain off until conditions start to go outside the required conditions. Air conditioning control strategy shall not result in rapidly and widely fluctuating RH for collections that cannot be readily packaged and are susceptible to fluctuation, e.g. of 10 %.

During installation, an inventory of critical replacement parts (such as fan belts, filter bags, heater elements and humidification bottles, electronic fuse and switching modules etc.) shall be identified and acquired as stock to be kept on site at all times so that the failure of such parts does not result in periods of down-time while replacements are sourced. Heritage materials may be at risk of damage in high or low temperatures and RH. Mould can rapidly spread if RH is above 65 % for periods of a week or more, so equipment failure down-time should be avoided.

Air-conditioning installations shall be kept clean and in good working order and this shall be taken into account in their design.

5.6 Prevention of infestation by pests and mould

Vegetation shall not be incorporated into the structure of a new building or against external walls. The exterior of existing buildings shall be kept free of vegetation wherever possible. Cracks and holes in existing structures shall be sealed to prevent pests migrating into the building. The points at which any new wiring or trunking enters and leaves the building shall be sealed against pests, as well as against air infiltration and dust. Ventilation or air-conditioning supply and extract vents shall be fitted with filters or screens to prevent the entry of pests into the building. Doors shall be installed and seal tightly in their frames.

The level of pest activity inside and around a building shall be monitored and assessed in accordance with EN 16790 and, where necessary, a programme of pest management initiated. Areas shall be kept clean and unused space shall be accessible for cleaning. Materials and activities that could provide a food source for pests for example food and drink, pot plants and wool carpets, shall never be introduced into a storage space.

NOTE 1 See EN 16790.

Heritage objects shall not be brought into the building until they have been checked for pest or fungal contamination and treated where necessary. A separate area shall be provided for this purpose and precautions shall be taken to confine contamination to it.

Damp objects shall never be placed into an otherwise dry store as localized damp conditions promote the growth of mould. Rooms with cold or damp walls or unregulated air vents shall not be used to store collections. Existing buildings or spaces intended for conversion to use as collections spaces shall be surveyed and any structural weaknesses remedied before collections are installed. Areas of damp penetration or poor insulation shall be identified and improvements made in order to prevent the risk of mould or moisture damage. Where the physical or mechanical deficiencies causing damp penetration or condensation in an historic structure cannot be remedied, collections shall be kept away from the area affected. Storage equipment such as shelves and drawers shall be placed to allow for a gap between heritage materials and the surface of walls.

NOTE 2 A colder zone in a storage space could give rise to RH conditions that are higher than the ambient conditions in the rest of the space. This can cause condensation and a higher moisture content within collections, promoting the growth of mould.

NOTE 3 If mould is germinating, specialist advice is to be sought about the health risks and the spread of mould spores.

5.7 Protection against water

5.7.1 Design and materials

Rooms where moisture is penetrating through the walls, floor, ceiling or openings shall not be used for collections. Buildings or rooms intended to hold collections shall be designed, and the materials for their construction chosen, such that the risk of damage to the collections from water is reduced to a minimum.

Where an assessment indicates a high risk of external water ingress, such as in below-ground accommodation, forms of protection shall be used, for example waterproof coatings or the construction of a bund. Equipment for removal of ingress of water such as sump pumps shall be installed and checked frequently. Leak detection with an alarm shall be installed.

NOTE See 5.5.1.

5.7.2 Rainwater discharge systems

Rainwater discharge systems shall conform to design rainfall rates in accordance with EN 12056-3. The design shall include a provision for sufficient weir overflows to prevent water entering a building when an outlet is blocked. Rainwater discharge systems shall be located outside of the building and floor drainage systems shall discharge away from walls. Rainwater gutters and pipework systems shall be designed to enable regular and easy access for clearance.

5.7.3 Drainage and piping work

Storage spaces, display or collection spaces shall not be constructed with water supply or drainage running through them. Provision shall however be made for the controlled rapid removal or exit of any water that might accumulate in a building during firefighting or sprinkler operation, for example. There shall be no obstructions to the dispersal of floodwater via drains. The lowest level of a storage compartment (shelf or drawer) shall be at least 150 mm above the floor.

Drains in non-collection spaces (or in existing spaces used for storing or using collections) shall be fitted with one-way valves to prevent water backing up into the building and shall be designed and located to prevent the risk of flooding or providing a means of entry for polluted air or pests. The need

for emergency pumping systems, either as an alternative or as a supplement to drains, shall be assessed. Drainage access points, pipe-work or other sources of water shall be regularly monitored and fitted with flood sensors and alarms that are audible outside the building.

5.8 Windows and lighting

5.8.1 General

Exposure to light can damage objects. The level of the light reaching a surface (illuminance), the exposure (duration) and the spectral distribution of the light source shall be controlled, especially in display areas and reading rooms.

5.8.2 Glazing and light levels

Windows and roof-lights shall not be incorporated in new storage spaces (see 7.7). In other new spaces intended to house heritage objects, windows shall be at least double glazed, with a UVA filter incorporated in the glass or provided as a screen. In addition, shutters, louvres or blinds shall be used wherever practicable to control light levels and in the interests of security.

NOTE 1 See also Clause 7.

Windows in existing storage spaces shall be blocked up. Windows in other areas shall include a UVA filter or be covered, e.g. with blinds. UVA filters should be tested at least once a year and replaced when internal UVA transmission is detected.

NOTE 2 It cannot be permissible or practical to place UVA filtering on historic glazing. In these circumstances alternatives such as the use of blinds are to be considered.

5.8.3 Artificial lighting

Lighting for exhibition and display areas shall conform to the specification in CEN/TS 16163. Guidance information about light sensitivities of collection material is given in Annex E.

The following specifications shall be observed when designing lighting services for storage spaces:

- a) lighting shall be installed such that it can be switched off either manually or automatically when not required. Large storage spaces in particular shall be divided into separate lighting zones;
- b) lighting shall be fitted along the length of each aisle and gangway and at right angles to mobile shelf runs, unless integrated into the mobile shelf system. Lighting shall not obstruct access to the shelves;

NOTE Lighting can be attached to storage equipment. For mobile shelves or screens, lighting can be arranged to switch on and off as individual aisles are opened and closed.

- c) any potential hot spots (see also 6.3.7.3) shall be identified in any lighting scheme plans and wherever possible these are avoided;
- d) the heat output of the lamps and the effect on the thermal environment shall be assessed and wherever possible heat output reduced in scheme design and equipment specification.

5.8.4 Lamps

Lamps should not emit UVA radiation (i.e. of wavelength below 400 nm). Lamps or bulbs located in existing spaces shall be tested and replaced if found to emit UV radiation. Fluorescent lamps emit UVA radiation and shall not be installed in new constructions. The energy efficiency of lamps shall be identified and low energy lamps specified and installed.

Light levels in storage spaces shall be determined by national health and safety regulations but should be designed to switch off when not in use.

Lighting for exhibition and display areas shall be in compliance with CEN/TS 16163.

NOTE See also 6.3.7.

5.9 Emergency electrical supply

Batteries or other secondary generation equipment shall be installed to support emergency lighting and any environmental control systems in the event of electrical supply failure. An emergency lighting system conforming to EN 1838 shall be provided.

5.10 Ceilings

False ceilings shall not be used in storage repositories as they create voids that might harbour hazards such as pests. Where the use of false ceilings is unavoidable in non-storage area, they shall be constructed of materials of limited combustibility.

The minimum internal height of a storage space shall take account of the racking height and the service zones above, in compliance with 5.12.

5.11 Floors and load distribution

5.11.1 General

Floors in storage spaces and between stores and reading rooms or display galleries shall be level and uninterrupted by steps, door sills, heating grilles or mats, in order to allow the safe passage of collections and moving equipment. Where a change in floor level is unavoidable, an assessment shall be made as to the safest means of transition (ramp or step) for the objects that need to be transported. Floor surfaces shall be resilient be of materials that reduce the built-up of a static charge.

NOTE 1 Attention is drawn to EN 13813 and EN 1081.

NOTE 2 Heritage collection loads are generally in place for many years and it is therefore important that the long-term behaviour of the building is considered. Suspended concrete and timber floors experience long-term deflections (creep) that could exceed the initial floor deflection. This means that a floor that was initially acceptable could become unacceptable over time. This can be a particular problem if mobile storage is adopted.

5.11.2 Calculation of floor loads

A high degree of accuracy is necessary for floor load calculations, particularly in storage spaces and where mobile shelves are to be installed. False floors should be avoided in new constructions. The mass and distribution of the heritage objects, which might be stored, and of static or mobile shelves, shall be calculated. Where the use of mobile shelves is considered, an assessment regarding its suitability for the floor and building structure should be made by a structural engineer in conjunction with the storage equipment manufacturer.

NOTE See Annex F for further information on uniformly distributed loads based on a storage height of up to 2,3 m.

5.12 Storage space arrangements

The shape, dimensions and layout of a storage space shall be determined by the need to provide maximum capacity and ease of withdrawal and replacement of heritage objects. For new constructions, it is recommended that the structural solution, in particular the column grid, should allow for the most efficient storage equipment layout. Wherever practicable, areas shall be designed to be free from obstructions especially if, for example, high-density mobile shelves and drawer chests are to be used.

NOTE 1 It is inadvisable to store items or containers so tightly on shelves that they cannot be removed easily, so space is to be allowed for to ensure ease of retrieval.

Openings of doors through which loaded trolleys or other handling equipment are to pass shall be adequate for the collections housed within. Space around doorways and ends of storage equipment shall allow for manoeuvring the largest objects. Where mezzanine floors or galleries are incorporated within a storage space, easily accessible straight flight stairs only should be provided to give access to the upper spaces. Gangways and stairs shall be wide enough to allow the largest heritage objects stored to be removed and replaced without difficulty. Suitable manual or mechanical means of transferring items to a mezzanine gallery shall be provided appropriate to the collections being housed.

NOTE 2 Attention is drawn to EN 16141.

Ceiling height in storage spaces shall be designed to provide sufficient clearance between the highest shelves and the ceiling or lowest suspended element (including lamps or ducts, etc.) to permit the safe placement of items onto the shelves (see also 5.4.4).

NOTE 3 High bay storage will require ceiling clearance sufficient for safe use of mechanical lifts and their occupants.

6 Fire protection and prevention

6.1 General

A fire strategy shall be developed in any new or refurbished building or space where heritage collections will be held that includes specific measures relating to the protection of the collections in addition to those standard provisions relating to human safety. Fire precautions shall be designed to protect the contents and structure of the building both from the fire itself and from damage caused by firefighting operations, as well as protecting staff. The fire strategy for collections shall be designed with the advice and support of fire experts.

Most heritage objects are made of combustible materials and therefore should be kept away from all sources of flame such as smoking or hot working. The probability of fire occurring shall be reduced to the minimum level practicable by a combination of design and management.

Fire risk assessment and plans involving the heritage collections as part of a wider disaster recovery plan shall be drawn up in collaboration with the local fire and rescue service and fire insurers in order to provide the fire and rescue service with information in the case of an emergency. The fire risk assessment and plans shall include a warning that the indiscriminate use of extinguishing agents used by fire services, for example water, can cause serious damage to heritage collections.

6.2 Fire risk assessment

A fire risk assessment shall be undertaken to inform the fire strategy for the building and its contents and to ensure that adequate provision of the necessary fire prevention and protection measures are in place. This shall be undertaken by a qualified and experienced fire engineer or other professional with the necessary experience and competence in protecting cultural resources from fire.

The assessment shall be performed:

- a) at the design stage of a new build;
- b) at the design stage of an alteration of an existing building;
- c) when planning any modification of a collection building and its contents;
- d) when changes that occur externally to the collection building might increase the risk of fire.

The fire risk assessment shall establish a hierarchy of risk, for example distinguishing between higher risk spaces such as publicly accessible rooms, medium risk areas such as staff spaces and the most fire resistant spaces such as storage spaces.

6.3 Structural fire protection

6.3.1 General

The following clauses relate to the means of incorporating fire resistance into an existing or new structure.

Fire precautions, including limitations on distance of travel for means of escape, are the subject of national legislation, which may be supplemented by local legislation. Fire precautions shall be discussed with the fire and rescue service and insurers. Experts such as fire engineers, fire consultants and insurers shall be asked to advice about particular problems or risks.

The aim is not only to minimize the possibility of a fire breaking out within the building itself, but also to make collection spaces as impregnable to fire as is practicable in the event of a fire originating in areas adjacent to, above or (in a building of several storeys) beneath the collection space. For this reason, it is recommended to carry out an overall fire risk assessment at the design stage (see 6.2).

6.3.2 Structural fire resistance

The elements of structure of the building or collection space shall be designed to minimise the spread of fire. Construction shall provide a level of fire resistance against a fire occurring outside a collection space appropriate to the findings of a risk assessment.

Fire resistance, particularly for collection stores, shall be against both heat transfer through walls, floors and ceilings and collapse of these elements.

For new storage buildings or rooms, no wall, floor or ceiling of the store shall form a partition between the heritage collection institution responsible for the contents of the store and another organisation not under the management of the collecting institution.

Fire risk assessments shall cover adjacent premises (e.g. shared buildings or neighbouring buildings with a party wall) to assess conformity with the fire resistance specification (see also 5.1).

If the risk assessment, including fire-fighting response times, indicates a likelihood of fire spreading from outside a storage space, the structure shall be designed to achieve 4 hours fire resistance.

NOTE Attention is drawn to the classes of fire resistance of building elements set out in the EN 13501 series.

6.3.3 Lightning conduction

The need for a lightning protection system shall be determined in accordance with EN 62305-2. Lightning conductors shall not run within a fire compartment, particularly inside a display area or storage repository.

6.3.4 Fire compartments

For reasons of fire safety, the building shall be divided into compartments with the advice of relevant experts. Internal/external walls, floors, ceilings and doors between single rooms and compartments and between collection spaces and other areas of the building shall be constructed in such a way that fire, water and smoke are prevented from spreading into a neighbouring unit. The fire resistance of storage compartments in particular should conform to 6.3.2.

NOTE Fire compartments can have an impact on the internal environment and this can be especially significant in a storage space.

6.3.5 Doors and other openings

Openings including ducting in fire-resisting walls shall be protected to prevent the movement of smoke and be fire resistant to the same level as the walls that contain them. Doors shall be self-closing in the event of a fire.

NOTE See 7.5 and 6.4.2.

If overpressure vents are fitted in a storage repository to allow for installation of a gaseous fire-fighting system, these shall be sealed and not compromise the environmental stability, security and air infiltration standards of the repository.

6.3.6 Vertical openings

Stairways, lift shafts, ventilation risers and other vertical openings that might act as flues for fire, smoke, or toxic gases shall be enclosed by walls, partitions or dampers and doors of material with an appropriate fire resistance.

6.3.7 Minimizing fire hazard in an electrical system

6.3.7.1 Cables

Cable insulation should be flame retardant conforming to EN 60332-1-1 and be of low smoke zero halogen (LSOH) to minimize the emission of harmful fumes in the event of fire. The points, at which cables enter and leave a storage or display space or pass through intermediate walls, shall be fire stopped in order to maintain the fire resistance of the walls. Electrical circuits shall not pass through a storage repository unless they serve it.

6.3.7.2 Master switches

Except for those switches providing fire detection and protection or emergency lighting, there shall be a master switch or switches outside storage and display spaces to isolate electrical circuits out-of-hours. The master switch shall be labelled and secured against vandalism and tampering and shall be fitted with a warning light to indicate when the power is on.

6.3.7.3 Electrical fittings

Electrical fittings should have an index protection rating of at least IP20 in accordance with EN 60529.

Where fluorescent lamps and systems are fitted these shall be replaced with LEDs to reduce fire risk associated with heat from ballast units. Electrical light fittings selected shall not create a concentration of heat (hot spots) which might present a fire risk.

NOTE See 5.8.

6.4 Minimizing fire hazards in ventilation plant and equipment

6.4.1 Ductwork

No ventilation or other ductwork system for a storage repository should at any point connect with ducts serving premises outside the repository, nor should ducts serving other premises pass through the repository.

6.4.2 Dampers

Where a collection space is served by ducted ventilation, ducts shall be installed with fire and smoke dampers. Fire and smoke dampers of a rating to match the compartment fire rating shall be installed, for example, where the ductwork passes through fire compartment walls or floors. An automatic fire detector of the smoke sensitive type shall be installed at the outlet side of the fan.

6.5 Fire detection and firefighting

6.5.1 General

Where practicable, automatic fire detection, alarm and automatic fire-fighting systems shall be consolidated into one continuous system that detects a fire, sounds an alarm, allows a set time for people to check whether the alarm is genuine and to leave the building, and then sets off any automatic fire-fighting system. Automated fire-fighting systems should operate independently (see 6.3.4).

6.5.2 Detection and alarm systems

A higher sensitivity smoke detection system shall be installed in collection spaces. This can be either an aspirating detection system (ASD) or high sensitivity point detectors. The system shall be supported by an appropriate level of monitoring (see 6.3.3). If an ASD is selected for a passive climate storage space, the air extracted for sampling should be returned to the room in order to avoid creating negative pressure in the space.

NOTE 1 ASD systems can be particularly useful for historic interiors, if an automatic fixed fire-fighting system cannot be installed, as long as sampling points and pipe runs can be concealed from view.

NOTE 2 Further information regarding aspirating smoke detectors can be found in EN 54–20.

6.5.3 Monitoring

The central automatic fire detection system control panel shall provide a facility to monitor all components of the system, visually display the status of the system and transmit a signal to a remote monitoring centre. Panels shall be located in a convenient central location that is either continuously staffed or is at least staffed while the facility is occupied or open. Where the panel location is not the most likely fire and rescue service entry point, a supplementary or repeater panel shall be provided for use by the fire and rescue service. The operation of an automatic fire-fighting system shall be monitored both locally in the collection space and remotely at an alarm-receiving centre.

6.5.4 Automatic fire-fighting systems

A fire risk assessment shall be carried out both inside and outside a space or building holding heritage collections to determine whether an automatic fire-fighting system (also known as fixed fire-fighting systems) should be installed in the collection space. Risk includes emergency services response time.

Depending upon the type of system employed, these systems can act to suppress, control or extinguish fires, both those starting within the spaces and those starting outside in adjacent spaces. A system should not be one that will cause damage to the heritage collections in the event that it is used. Space and infrastructure constraints, sustainability and maintenance costs shall also be considered.

NOTE 1 See Annex A.

NOTE 2 Where an existing historic building is being adapted for use for the storage or display of collections, it cannot be possible to install gas or oxygen reduction systems for fire suppression as any attempt to reinforce the building to make it gas tight could cause damage to the heritage fabric. For historic spaces that are not accessed by the public, modular storage can be installed inside which a suppression system can be used.

6.5.5 Portable fire extinguishers

Portable fire extinguishers provide the opportunity for the rapid extinguishing of small fires; however, a risk-based approach shall be used to select the extinguishing agents and to choose their placement and purpose within the building, including the nature of the collection protected. The risk assessment shall include risks to the collections as well as to humans.

6.5.6 Protection of areas adjacent to collection spaces

Where a collection space is part of a larger building, firefighting equipment that uses water shall be provided outside the space and in accordance with the advice of the local fire and rescue service. Portable fire extinguishers shall also be provided in accordance with 6.5.5.

Wherever possible, all collection spaces, including storage, display galleries and reading rooms, shall be protected from surface water run-off from adjacent areas. Storage spaces and adjoining rooms shall be fitted with a fire-fighting-water drainage system.

6.5.7 Smoke extraction

It is important to remove the products of combustion from a collection space after a fire to minimise damage to the collection. Where a natural venting or mechanical smoke extraction system is installed, it shall be integrated with any fire-fighting system, and shall be designed to avoid water entering the collection space.

6.5.8 Fire control and mobile shelves

To assist fire control in a storage space, the spines of double sided mobile shelf runs shall be separated by solid metal partitions placed at every five or six runs. Where an automatic firefighting system is installed, the runs of any mobile shelves shall be set apart by not less than 25 mm when the storage repository is unoccupied in order to assist the penetration of the firefighting agent to all parts of the room.

NOTE See 6.3.4.

7 Security specifications

7.1 General

Collections shall be rigorously protected against theft, vandalism, unauthorized alteration and casual damage or disturbance caused by inexpert or careless handling. Unauthorized and unsupervised access to any room in which collections are stored shall be forbidden. An overall security strategy based on a risk assessment shall therefore be implemented that includes the building, its contents and its use. The strategy shall be informed by advice from security experts.

7.2 Security risk assessment

The security strategy shall be informed by a security risk assessment. The assessment shall be undertaken to determine the levels of prevention and protection necessary to protect the heritage collections from theft, burglary and wilful damage, in compliance with 4.2.

7.3 Site security

Where a new building is not part of a larger building, wherever practicable it shall be on a stand-alone or island site with restricted access around the whole perimeter. The perimeter shall be clearly illuminated in the hours of darkness, security gated and fenced. Vegetation and shrubbery on the site, which obscures visibility, shall be removed.

For a building holding collections that forms part of a larger building, a security hierarchy (spaces and access) shall be put in place taking account of all users such as staff, visitors, cleaning and maintenance workers.

7.4 Protection against intruders

The building shall be secure against theft, burglary, vandalism, terrorism, other criminal acts, and an intruder alarm system linked to the police or an alarm-monitoring centre shall be provided. It is

essential that the building is protected against intruders, whether the building is open or closed to the public or during emergency evacuation.

All security systems installed, such as external intruder alarms and closed circuit television (CCTV) should conform to EN 50131-1 Grade 4. In historic buildings Grade 4 may be unachievable so the highest level possible shall be sought.

7.5 Entrances

Means of access to a building, such as doors, lifts, stairways, windows and ventilation risers, shall be designed to exclude the possibility of entry by unauthorized persons and to ensure that even normal maintenance staff for the building can enter only under supervision. No part of a building in which heritage material is permanently or temporarily stored shall be used as a corridor or emergency exit for non-storage area. There shall preferably be only one entrance for visitors to a building in which collections are situated. Doors into or between secure areas shall be lockable.

7.6 Services

To minimize unnecessary access to the building, services related to it shall be designed to be independently controlled and isolated. Wherever practicable, air conditioning plant, heating, electricity, water supplies or drainage, including rainwater pipes, shall be situated outside the collection spaces of a building or outside the building itself and shall be accessible and controllable without entering the building to reach them. Gas, oil, water supplies and drainage (including water pipes and sewage), shall not pass through a storage repository.

7.7 Windows

Wherever practicable, an existing storage space shall not have windows and no new storage space shall be designed to incorporate them. Where windows are present in display or reading areas or in historic or existing storage buildings, in the interests of security these windows shall be un-openable, barred and glazed with security glass in accordance with EN 1627. One way glass may be used, where necessary, to prevent people looking into the building.

Roof lights shall never be installed in a secure storage space.

NOTE See 5.6, 5.8 and 7.4.

7.8 External doors to the building

Doors, frames, mountings and hardware shall be constructed to resist unauthorized entry. The resistance class shall be established based on a risk assessment, which shall take into account the value of heritage objects in the collection. The resistance class for secure areas of buildings shall be a minimum of RC4, in accordance with EN 1627. Locks shall open from the inside without a key.

No door of a high security area (such as a storage repository) shall be used as an external door of the building or open into any part of the building to which the public has normal access. Emergency exit doors shall be alarmed and designed to open only from the inside and shall open onto an escape route.

NOTE See 5.3.4, 6.3.5 and 7.5.

Loading bay doors shall be of a resistance class defined by the security strategy. If loading areas lead into other secure parts of the building, these internal routes shall also be protected by the specified resistance class door-sets.

Annex A

(informative)

Automatic fire-fighting systems

A.1 General

Automatic fire-fighting systems are most commonly specified for the preservation of human life (in offices and shops, for example) and consequently water sprinkler systems are most frequently selected for populated locations, since these have a long record of reliability in extinguishing fires. In heritage collection repositories it has been common to specify inert gas suppressant systems, including systems that maintain a permanently reduced oxygen environment (hypoxic air systems) because the release of these gases is safe for organic material collections and is unlikely to cause collateral damage in areas beyond the seat of a fire or cause major clean-up and restoration expense.

A.2 Combustible materials

Heritage collections often represent a significant quantity of combustible material (e.g. library and archive collections), with the potential for a deep seated Class A fire, as defined in EN 2. Water sprinklers are a proven method of effectively controlling such fires and limiting the extent of fire damage but the effects of water damage on heritage collections should be considered. There is also potential for water damage from inadvertent or accidental operation. It is possible to use pre-action sprinkler systems to obviate this risk although the added complexity and cost of such systems should be considered before selecting one. Guidance on the design of sprinkler systems can be found in EN 12845 and further guidance in relation to the actuation and control of pre-action sprinkler systems can be found in BS 7273-3. Heritage objects in repositories that use a water-based extinguishing system should be boxed or otherwise enclosed for protection in the event of water discharge.

A.3 Inert gas and chemical agent suppression systems

There are different types of gaseous fire-fighting system used to protect repositories, including those using an inert gas like argon, and those using halocarbon agents such as heptafluoropropane (HFC-227), which are often known as chemical agent gases. These systems are actuated automatically by an associated smoke detection system. Guidance relating to such systems can be found in the EN 15004-1 and other parts of this series. Further guidance in relation to the actuation and control of gaseous systems can be found in BS 7273-1. Gaseous suppressant systems are designed to delay a full inflammation occurring for enough time to allow the source or seat of a fire to be investigated and rendered safe. A high-sensitivity detection system also assists in this respect and addition of a gaseous suppressant system will add to the likely time available should the source of a fire not be established promptly following an alarm triggered by detectors (for example at times when the building is closed and not occupied).

Inert gas systems release a gas that is not harmful to heritage collections. Halocarbon gas agents produce break-down products on contact with fire. These products can be harmful to organic materials often found in heritage collections and the chemical agents themselves may be harmful. It is advisable to consider this when selecting the gaseous agents to be used in automatic fire-fighting systems. Where the repository has air distribution ducting and an external exhaust, prompt ventilation after a gaseous discharge may be used to minimize this effect. However, in rooms that are controlled without air distribution, such rapid ventilation might not be possible.

A.4 Overpressure

All gaseous systems generate overpressure when discharged into a space (initially there will be both the air in the space and also gas to the same volume). Prior to procurement of a gaseous system, the structure of the repository should be assessed by a structural engineer to establish whether it is able to withstand this pressure. If overpressure vents need to be fitted, these should not compromise the environmental stability, security and air infiltration standards of the repository. Duct-work leading to a plant-room outside the repository can have vents included so that they act as a route for the escaping air. Inert gas systems should conform to EN 15004 (all parts).

A.5 Reduced oxygen systems

Reduced oxygen (hypoxic air) systems can be installed to protect heritage collections but these are not as well established as gaseous suppressant systems. When selecting such a system, care should be taken to consider the implications for the safety of those working in the repository as the required oxygen level required to reliably prevent or suppress fire development might be lower than that permitted for unrestricted access. Such systems require constant replenishment of the atmosphere in the room with nitrogen or pre-mixed, reduced oxygen air. There are, therefore, continuous energy costs associated with such systems that should be considered as part of whole-life costing.

A.6 Water-mist systems

Water-mist systems can be designed with automatic nozzles, similar to an automatic sprinkler system, or be designed as deluge system, where all nozzles within the protected space will distribute water simultaneously. The main advantage of water-mist systems over water sprinkler systems is that less water is used. Such systems are less well established than sprinklers or gaseous suppressant systems. At the time of publication, there is no test protocol for configurations of stored materials found in repositories, and the effect of mobile storage equipment on water-mist dispersion is likely to be more pronounced than on sprinklers. Water-mist systems designed to flood the whole space on activation of an aspirating smoke detection system can be more effective, but with the result that all surfaces are wetted.

NOTE See Bibliography for further reading on suppression and extinguishing systems.

Annex B

(informative)

Relative risk of damage and deterioration due to temperature ¹⁾

An example of a visual representation of the relative risk of damage and deterioration due to temperature including alongside the relative energy demand associated with maintaining a particular temperature. Advice shall be sought from a collection specialist when identifying the temperature stability of specific heritage materials.

EN 16893:2018 (E)

Dick factors		Тотогольны вС
6 0008 VCII		-10 -5 0 2 4 6 8 10 12 14 16 18 20 22 24 26 28 30 >
Chemical stability ¹⁾	Low sensitivity ²⁾	
	Moderate sensitivity ³⁾	
	High sensitivity (chemically unstable materials) ⁴⁾	
Energy considerations ⁵⁾	Allowing the set point for temperature to drift in this range will reduce energy demand in winter-spring	
	Allowing the set point for temperature to drift in this range will reduce energy demand in summer-autumn	
Reference temperatures ⁶⁾	Range of human comfort	
	Minimum limit for workplaces advised by UK Health and Safety Executive	
	Risk of frost damage to pipes, etc. below 5 °C	
Key 1 Low sensitivity: r	materials with reaction rates less	Key 1 Low sensitivity: materials with reaction rates less affected by temperature, e.g. ceramic, glass (but not enamels).
2 Moderate sensitiv3 High sensitivity: 1	vity: materials with reaction rate: materials with reaction rates high	 2 Moderate sensitivity: materials with reaction rates moderately affected by temperature, e.g. paper. 3 High sensitivity: materials with reaction rates highly affected by temperature, e.g. plastics, film.

Table B.1 — Relative risk of damage and deterioration due to temperature

34

EN 16893:2018 (E)

4 Chemical stability: these ranges show higher temperatures leading to accelerated degradation rates, indicated by the gradation from blue to red.

5 Energy considerations: these ranges show the energy demand, with the light blue indicating lower demand and the orange higher demand. Local climate will affect energy considerations and achievement of safe RH ranges for the collection. 6 Reference temperatures: reference temperatures are included for the purposes of comparison. The human comfort range may for example be considered to be between 18 °C and 25 °C. There is no lower limit for exhibitions that take place in conditions outside the human comfort range. Below 0 °C, there is an increasing risk of frost damage to the building structure, frozen pipes, etc., so a 5 °C limit is a precautionary lower limit based on expectations of spatial and temporal variation

damage between short and long periods of low temperature, except in a few special cases such as migration of plasticizers from plastics or of lubricants from If the period of exposure is sufficient for thermal response (minutes to hours for most collections), there is no difference in the potential for physical magnetic tape. NOTE 1

Many ethnographic and decorative arts collection items have been observed during exposure to -30 °C in collections in cold countries or following the use of low temperature pest control. The consensus is that no visible damage beyond a few small fractures has occurred to the great majority of items. NOTE 2

Low temperatures can cause embrittlement due to a T_g change and can cause harm to some materials e.g. video and audio cassettes. NOTE 3

Annex C (informative)

Relative risk of damage and deterioration due to relative humidity ²)

An example of a visual representation of the relative risk of damage and deterioration due to relative humidity, including the relative energy demand associated with maintaining a particular temperature. Advice shall be sought from a collection specialist when identifying the RH stability of specific heritage materials.

² This table was first published by British Standards Institution in PAS198:2012 *Specification for managing environmental conditions for cultural collections*.

Licensed copy: University of Cardiff, University of Cardiff, Version correct as of 23/03/2018

EN 16893:2018 (E)

High sensitivity to hydrolysis ²⁾ Medium sensitivity to hydrolysis ³⁾	₽-	- 30	0 - 40	- 20	- 90	<u>م</u>	8	90	<u>6</u>
ŭ									
	ome inorganic as metals, wil elative humid	Some inorganic materials, such as metals, will benefit from relative humidity below 30%							
Low sensitivity to hydrolysis 4)									
Safe range for most non composite, non constrained hygroscopic items to avoid mechanical damage	Irganic materi ss flexible, incr amage mainly	als can become easing the risk of by mishandling				qec	Above 70%, eases in sor e.g. wo	stability ne materials, od	
					_				
Reduced energy demand for humidification in winter-spring			-				-		
Reduced energy demand for dehumidification in summer- autumn									
		<u> </u>	Crganic materials can become less flexible, increasing the risk of damage mainly by mishandling ing r	<u> </u>	<u>D</u>	<u>D</u>	Organic materials can become less flexible, increasing the risk of damage mainly by mishandling damag	Organic materials can become less flexible, increasing the risk of damage mainly by mishandling damage mainter damage mainly by mishandling damage mainly by mishandling dama	

Table C.1 — Relative risk of damage and deterioration due to relative humidity

EN 16893:2018 (E)

copper alloys, zinc, tin, pewter, lead, salt laden stone, salt laden ceramics, stone with expanding clay materials. These may need dry stores or microclimate
packaging.
3 Moderate sensitivity to hydrolysis: materials with a relatively moderate presence of hydrolysis-sensitive chemical groups within the polymer chain, e.g. some
wood pulp papers.
4 Low sensitivity to hydrolysis: materials with a relatively low presence of hydrolysis-sensitive chemical groups within the polymer chain, e.g. rag paper, polyester film.
5 Chemical stability: these ranges show higher relative humidity leading to accelerated moisture-induced chemical degradation rates, indicated by the gradation from green to red.
6 Mechanical stability: the area shown in yellow indicates the range within which the risk of physical damage is higher, whilst the area shown in green indicates
the range within which the risk of physical damage is lower. In the area below 30 % RH, the risk of damage to organic materials by mishandling is increased despite the reduced rate of chemical degradation. In the area above 70 % RH, for some materials e.g. wood, mechanical stability decreases.
7 Risk of mould: the areas shown in grey indicate a precautionary upper limit of 65 % RH to avoid mould germination at 20 °C. The gradation to darker grey indicates increasing risk of mould growth are also the dependent.
8 Local climate will affect energy considerations and achievement of safe RH ranges for the collection.

Annex D (informative)

Examples of internal pollutants and their sources

Pollutant	Example sources
Acetic acid (ethanoic acid), solvents	Acrylic and nitrocellulose paints
Acetic acid (ethanoic acid)	Cellulose acetate collection items, cellulose triacetate film
Camphor Formaldehyde (methanal)Nitrogen	Cellulose nitrate collection items and photographs
Acid vapours	Plastics, rubber
Reduced sulfur gases	Polyisoprene rubber (carpet backing), vulcanized rubber, wool and certain sulfide minerals
Acetic acid (ethanoic acid)	Poly(vinyl acetate)
Hydrochloric acid	Poly(vinyl chloride)
Acetic acid (ethanoic acid), formic acid (methanoic acid), solvents	Resins / coatings
Acetic acid (ethanoic acid) Formic acid (methanoic acid)	Wood
Formaldehyde (methanal)	Wood-based panels (sealed with urea- formaldehyde or phenol-formaldehyde resins)

NOTE See also Bibliography.

|--|

Licensed copy: University of Cardiff, University of Cardiff, Version correct as of 23/03/2018

EN 16893:2018 (E)

Annex F

(informative)

Recommended maximum loads

The below-mentioned recommendations are based on EN 1991-1-1.

The following values are recommended for uniformly distributed loads based on a storage height of up to 2,3 m:

Static shelves: 4,0 kN per metre of height having a minimum of 12 kN;

Mobile shelves: 4,8 kN per metre of height having a minimum of 15 kN.

In all cases, the floor is likely to be subjected to localized (point) loads either directly from the shelf unit uprights or from the wheels used for mobile carriages. In addition to the uniformly distributed load, the floor should be checked for point load effects. The following point loads are recommended:

Static shelves: 2,6 kN per metre of height having a minimum of 7 kN;

Mobile shelves: 3,0 kN per metre of height having a minimum of 10 kN.

Large objects might require higher kN values.

NOTE 1 Point load effects are particularly important when a suspended concrete floor is considered.

NOTE 2 Wet loads, for example in the event of a fire or flood, exert considerably greater force than dry loads. It is expected that such a situation will be short-term and can be considered as an accidental load case. It is possible to consider wet loads as a long-term load situation; however, this will lead to a more expensive design for the storage equipment and, possibly also, for the building.

NOTE 3 Attention is drawn to EN 15635.

Bibliography

Standards, etc.

- [1] EN 2, Classification of fires
- [2] EN 54-20, Fire detection and fire alarm systems Part 20: Aspirating smoke detectors
- [3] EN 1081, Resilient floor coverings Determination of the electrical resistance
- [4] EN 1991-1-1, Eurocode 1: Actions on structures Part 1-1: General actions Densities, selfweight, imposed loads for buildings
- [5] EN 12845, Fixed firefighting systems Automatic sprinkler systems Design, installation and maintenance
- [6] EN 13501 (all parts), Fire classification of construction products and building elements
- [7] EN 13813, Screed material and floor screeds Screed material Properties and requirements
- [8] EN 15004-1, Fixed firefighting systems Gas extinguishing systems Part 1: Design, installation and maintenance (ISO 14520-1:2006, modified)
- [9] EN 15095, Power-operated mobile racking and shelving, carousels and storage lifts Safety requirements
- [10] EN 15221 (series), Facility Management
- [11] EN 15635, Steel static storage systems Application and maintenance of storage equipment
- [12] EN 15757, Conservation of Cultural Property Specifications for temperature and relative humidity to limit climate-induced mechanical damage in organic hygroscopic materials
- [13] EN 15758, Conservation of Cultural Property Procedures and instruments for measuring temperatures of the air and the surfaces of objects
- [14] EN 15898, Conservation of cultural property Main general terms and definitions
- [15] EN 15999-1, Conservation of cultural heritage Guidelines for design of showcases for exhibition and preservation of objects — Part 1: General requirements
- [16] EN 16141, Conservation of cultural heritage Guidelines for management of environmental conditions Open storage facilities: definitions and characteristics of collection centres dedicated to the preservation and management of cultural heritage
- [17] EN 16242, Conservation of cultural heritage Procedures and instruments for measuring humidity in the air and moisture exchanges between air and cultural property
- [18] EN 16790, Conservation of cultural heritage Integrated pest management (IPM) for protection of cultural heritage

- [19] EN 16883, Conservation of cultural heritage Guidelines for improving the energy performance of historic buildings
- [20] EN 50131-1, Alarm systems Intrusion and hold-up systems Part 1: System requirements
- [21] EN 62676-1-1, Video surveillance systems for use in security applications Part 1-1: System requirements General
- [22] EN 62676-4, Video surveillance systems for use in security applications Part 4: Application guidelines
- [23] ISO 11799, Information and documentation Document storage requirements for archive and library materials
- [24] ISO 15686-1, Buildings and constructed assets Service life planning Part 1: General principles and framework
- [25] ISO 15686-5, Buildings and constructed assets Service life planning Part 5: Life cycle costing
- [26] ISO 18934, Imaging materials Multiple media archives Storage environment
- [27] ISO 31000, Risk management Principles and guidelines
- [28] ISO 31010, Risk management Risk assessment techniques
- [29] CLC/TS 50131-11, Alarm systems Intrusion and hold-up systems Part 11: Hold-up devices
- [30] IEC 60364 (series), Electrical Installations for Buildings
- [31] ISO Guide 73:2009, Risk management Vocabulary
- [32] BS 7273-1, Code of practice for the operation of fire protection measures. Electrical actuation of gaseous total flooding extinguishing systems
- [33] BS 7273-3, Code of practice for the operation of fire protection measures. Electrical actuation of pre-action watermist and sprinkler systems
- [34] PAS 198:2012, Specification for managing environmental conditions for cultural collections

Other publications - cultural heritage

Adams, S.J. (1997) Dust deposition and measurement: a modified approach.

Environ. Technol. •••, 18 (3) pp. 345-350

AGNEW N. The corrosion of egg shells by acetic acid vapour. ICCM Bulletin. 1981, 7 pp. 3–9

ALLEN G.C., BLACK L. Role of organic acids in lead patination. Br. Corros. J. 2000, 35 pp. 39-42

- ALLEN N.S. et al. Degradation of historic cellulose triacetate cinematographic film: the vinegar syndrome. *Polym. Degrad. Stabil.* 1987, **19** pp. 379–387
- ALLEN N.S. et al. Initiation of the degradation of cellulose triacetate base motion picture film. *Journal of Photographic Science*. 1990, **38** pp. 54–59

BS EN 16893:2018 EN 16893:2018 (E)

- ANDERSEN I., LUNDQVIST G.R., MØLHAVE L. Indoor air pollution due to chipboard used as a construction material. *Atmos. Environ.* 1975, **9** pp. 1121–1127
- ARNI P.C., COCHRANE G.C., GRAY J.D. The emission of corrosive vapours by wood. I. Survey of the acidrelease properties of certain freshly felled hardwoods and softwood. Journal of Applied Chemistry, 15 (7), pp. 305-313. The emission of corrosive vapours by wood. II. The analysis of the vapours emitted by certain freshly felled hardwoods and softwoods by gas chromatography and spectrophotometry. *Journal of Applied Chemistry*. 1965, **15** (10) pp. 463–468
- ARNOLD A., ZEHNDER K. (1990) Salt weathering on monuments. The conservation of monuments in the Mediterranean Basin: proceedings of the 1st international symposium, Bari, 7-10 June 1989. Brescia: Grafo, pp. 31-58.
- ASHLEY-SMITH J. Risk assessment for object conservation. Butterworth-Heinemann, Oxford, 1999
- ASHLEY-SMITH J., DERBYSHIRE A., PRETZEL B. (2002) The continuing development of a practical lighting policy for works of art on paper and other object types at the Victoria and Albert Museum. In: Preprints of the ICOM-CC triennial, Rio, 2002, pp. 3-8.
- ASHRAE. (2007) ASHRAE Handbook, Chapter 21: HVAC applications, Museums, Galleries, Archives and Libraries. Atlanta, GA: American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-conditioning Engineers Inc. (ASHRAE).
- AUBIER D. Degradation caused by cellulose diacetate: analysis and proposals for conservation treatment. *Restaurator (Copenh.).* 1996, **17** (2) pp. 130–143
- AYERST G. The effects of moisture and temperature on growth and spore germination in some fungi. *J. Stored Prod. Res.* 1969 August, **5** (2) pp. 127–141
- BAER N.S., BANKS P.N. Indoor air pollution: effects on cultural and historic materials. *Int. J. Mus. Manage. Curatorship.* 1985, **4** (1) pp. 9–20
- BARD C.C. et al. Predicting long-term dark storage dye stability characteristics of color photographic products from short-term tests. *J. Appl. Photogr. Eng.* 1980, **6** (2) p. 1980
- BATAILLE P., VAN B.T. Mechanism of thermal degradation of poly(vinyl acetate). *J. Therm. Anal. Calorim.* 1975, **8** (1) pp. 141–153
- BLACKSHAW S.M., DANIELS V.D. The testing of materials for use in storage and display in museums. *The Conservator*. 1979, **3** pp. 16–19
- BOGAARD J., WHITMORE P.M. (2002) Explorations of the role of humidity fluctuations in the deterioration of paper. In: DANIELS, V., A. DONNITHORNE and
- SMITH P., ed. Works of art on paper: books, documents and photographs: techniques and conservation: contributions to the Baltimore Congress, 2-6 September 2002, pp. 11-15. London: IIC, 2002.
- BOWDEN D., BRIMBLECOMBE P. Thermal response of parchment and leather to relative humidity changes. In: *Microanalysis of parchment*, (LARSEN R., ed.). Archetype Publications, London, 2002
- BOWES J.H., RAISTRICK A.S. The action of heat and moisture on leather. Part VI: degradation of the collagen. *Journal of the American Leather Chemists Association*. 1967, **62** (4) pp. 240–257

- Bradley S.M., Middleton A.P. A study of the deterioration of Egyptian limestone sculpture. *Journal of the American Institute for Conservation*. 1988, **27** (2) pp. 64–86
- Bratasz Ł., Jakieła S., Kozłowski R. (2005) Allowable thresholds in dynamic changes of microclimate for wooden cultural objects: monitoring in situ and modelling. In: Preprints of the ICOM-CC triennial, The Hague, 2005, pp. 582-589.
- Braun R.C., Wilson M.J.G. The removal of atmospheric sulphur by building stones. *Atmos. Environ.* 1970, **1967** (4) pp. 371–378
- Brill R. A note on the scientist's definition of glass. J. Glass Stud. 1962, (4) pp. 127–138
- Brill, R. (1972) Incipient crizzling in some early glasses. Bulletin of the American Group International Institute for Conservation of Historic and Artistic Works, 12 (2), pp. 46-7.
- Brill R. Crizzling: a problem in glass conservation. In: *Conservation in archaeology and the applied arts, preprints of the contributions to the Stockholm Congress, 1975,* (Bromelle N., Smith P., eds.). IIC, London, 1975
- Brimblecombe P., Shooter D., Kaur A. Wool and reduced sulphur gases in museum air. *Stud. Conserv.* 1992, **37** (1) pp. 53–60
- Budd M.K. Corrosion of metals in association with wood. *Applied Materials Research*. 1965, **4** pp. 124–125
- Bugner D.E., Lindstrom B.L. (2005) A closer look at the effects of temperature and humidity on inkjet photographic prints. IS&T's NIP21: international conference on digital printing technologies, Baltimore, 18-23 September 2005, pp. 348-352. Springfield: Society of Imaging Science and Technology.
- Bullock L., Saunders D. (1999) Measurement of cumulative exposure using Blue Wool standards. In: Preprints of the ICOM-CC triennial, Lyon, 1999, pp. 21-26.

Buys, S. and V. Oakley (1996) The conservation and restoration of ceramics.

London: Butterworth-Heinemann.

Byne L.S.G. The corrosion of shells in cabinets. J. Conchol. 1899, **9** (6) pp. 172–178

- Calnan C.N. Ageing of vegetable tanned leather in response to variations in climatic conditions. In: *CALNAN, C.N. and B. HAINES, Leather: its composition and changes with time.* Leather Conservation Centre, Northampton, 1991, pp. 41–50.
- Cass G.R. et al. Protection of works of art from damage due to atmospheric ozone. *Atmos. Environ.* 1991, **25A** pp. 441–451
- Cassar M. (1982) The conservation and technology of non-metallic seals. The Department of Archaeological Conservation and Materials Science, Institute of Archaeology, University of London. (Unpublished manuscript)

Cassar M. Environmental management: guidelines for museums and galleries. Routledge, London, 1995

CHARTERED INSTITUTE OF BUILDING SERVICES ENGINEERS (CIBSE) (1994)

Lighting for museums and art galleries. London: CIBSE.

- Chevreul M.-E. Recherches chimiques sur la teinture. *Mémoires de l'Académie Royale des Sciences de l'Institut de France*. 1837, **16** pp. 53–88
- Clarke S.G., Longhurst E.E. The corrosion of metals by acid vapours from wood. *Journal of Applied Chemistry*. 1961, **11** pp. 435–443
- Coles E.L., Gibson J.G., Hinde R.M. The corrosion of lead by dilute aqueous organic acids. *Journal of Applied Chemistry*. 1958, **8** (5) pp. 341–348
- Collins, C. (1988) The environment and geological collections. The Scottish Society for Conservation and Restoration Bulletin (10) pp. 2-7.
- Collins C. (1995) (ed.) Care and conservation of palaeontological materials. Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann.
- COMMISSION INTERNATIONALE DE L'ECLAIRAGE (CIE). Control of. 2004
- damage to museum objects by optical radiation: technical report 157:2004. Vienna: CIE.
- Cummings K., Lanford W.A., Feldmann M. Weathering of glass in moist and polluted air. *Nucl. Instrum. Methods Phys. Res. B.* 1998, **136-138** pp. 858–862
- Cunliffe P.W. Influence of temperature and humidity on fading. *Journal of the Society of Dyers and Colourists*. 1956, **72** (7) pp. 373–381
- Davison S. Conservation and restoration of glass. Butterworth- Heinemann, Oxford, 2003
- Dernovšková J., Jirsová H., Zelinger J. An investigation of the hygroscopicity of parchment subjected to different treatments. *Restaurator (Copenh.).* 1995, **16** (1) pp. 31–44
- Donovan P.D., Moynehan T.M. The corrosion of metals by vapours from air-drying paints. *Corros. Sci.* 1965, **5** (12) pp. 803–814
- Donovan P.D., Stringer J. Corrosion of metals and their protection in atmospheres containing organic acid vapours. *Br. Corros. J.* 1971, **6** pp. 132–138
- Down J.L. et al. Adhesive testing at the Canadian Conservation Institute an evaluation of selected poly(vinyl acetate) and acrylic adhesives. *Stud. Conserv.* 1996, **41** (1) pp. 19–44
- Dupont A.L., Tétreault J. Cellulose degradation in an acetic acid environment. *Stud. Conserv.* 2000, **45** (3) pp. 201–210
- Edge M. et al. Mechanisms of deterioration in cellulose nitrate base archival cinematographic film. *Eur. Polym. J.* 1990, **26** (6) pp. 623–630
- Edge M. et al. Methods for predictive stability testing of archival polymers: a preliminary assessment of cellulose triacetate based motion picture film. *Polym. Degrad. Stabil.* 1992, **35** (2) pp. 147–155
- Edwards H.G. et al. Raman spectroscopic studies of Pedigree Doll disease. *Polym. Degrad. Stabil.* 1993, **41** (3) pp. 257–264

- Edwards R., Bordass W., Farrell D. Determination of acetic and formic acid in lead corrosion products by ion-exchange chromatography. *Analyst (Lond.)*. 1997, **122** pp. 1517–1520
- Egerton G.S. Some aspects of the photochemical degradation of nylon, silk, and viscose rayon. *Text. Res. J.* 1948, **18** (11) pp. 659–669

Farmer R.H. Chemistry in the utilization of wood. Pergamon Press, Oxford, 1967

- Fenech A. et al. Stability of chromogenic colour prints in polluted indoor environments. *Polym. Degrad. Stabil.* 2010, **95** pp. 2481–2485
- Fitzhugh E.W., Gettens R. Calcite and other efflorescent salts on objects stored in wooden museum cases. In: *Science and archaeology*, (Brill R.H., ed.). MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass., 1971, pp. 91–102.
- Franey J.P., Kammlott G.W., Graedel T.E. The corrosion of silver by atmospheric sulfurous gases. *Corros. Sci.* 1985, **25** (2) pp. 133–143

Freund, A. et al. (2002) On the occurrence of magnesium phosphates on ivory.

Stud. Conserv. •••, 47 (3) pp. 155–160

- Gibson L.T., Watt C.M. Acetic and formic acids emitted from wood samples and their effect on selected materials in museum environments. *Corros. Sci.* 2010, **52** (1) pp. 172–178
- Gibson L.T. et al. Characterisation of an unusual crystalline efflorescence on an Egyptian limestone relief. *Anal. Chim. Acta.* 1997, **337** (2) pp. 151–164
- Gibson L.T. et al. The mode of formation of thecotrichite, a widespread calcium acetate chloride nitrate efflorescence. *Stud. Conserv.* 2005, **50** (4) pp. 284–294

Giles C.H., McKay R.B. The lightfastness of dyes: a review. Text. Res. J. 1963, 33 (7) pp. 527–577

Graedel, T.E. (1992) Corrosion mechanisms for silver exposed to the atmosphere.

J. Electrochem. Soc. •••, **139** (7) pp. 1963–1970

- Grassie N. The thermal degradation of polyvinyl acetate. I. Products and reaction mechanism at low temperatures. *Trans. Faraday Soc.* 1952, **48** pp. 379–387
- Grassie N. The thermal degradation of polyvinyl acetate. 2. Determination of the rate constants of the primary processes involved in the elimination of acetic acid. *Trans. Faraday Soc.* 1953, **49** pp. 835–842
- Green L.R., Thickett D. Interlaboratory comparison of the Oddy test. Conservation Science in the U.K., preprints of the meeting held in Glasgow, May 1993. James & James, London, 1993, pp. 111–6.
- Grosjean D. et al. Ozone fading of organic colorants: products and mechanism of the reaction of ozone with curcumin. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 1988, **22** (11) pp. 1357–1361

Grosjean, D., E. Grosjean and E.L WILLIAMS (1993) Fading of artists'

colorants by a mixture of photochemical oxidants. Atmos. Environ. •••, 27 (5) pp. 765–772

BS EN 16893:2018 EN 16893:2018 (E)

- Grzeskowiak R., Jones G.D., Pidduck A. Identification and determination of volatiles derived from phenol-formaldehyde materials. *Talanta*. 1988, **35** (10) pp. 775–782
- Grzywacz C.M., Stulik D.C. Carbonyl pollutants in the museum environment. *Scottish Society for Conservation and Restoration Journal*. 1993, **4** (1) pp. 16–19
- Grzywacz C.M. Monitoring for gaseous pollutants in museum environments. Getty Publications, Los Angeles, 2006
- Hackney S. *Paintings on canvas: lining and alternatives*. Tate Gallery, London, 2004., Available from www.tate.org.uk/research/tateresearch/tatepapers/04autumn/hackney.htm
- Hansen E.F., Lee S.N., Sobel H. The effects of relative humidity on some physical properties of modern vellum: implications for the optimum relative humidity for the display and storage of parchment. *Journal of American Institute of Conservation*. 1991, **31** pp. 325–342
- Hatchfield P.B. *Pollutants in the museum environment: practical strategies for problem solving in design, exhibition and storage*. Archetype Publications, London, 2002
- Hatchfield P.B., Carpenter J.M. The problem of formaldehyde in museum collections. *Int. J. Mus. Manage. Curatorship.* 1986, **5** (2) pp. 183–188
- Hill P., Suitor K., Artz P. (2000) Measurement of humidity effects on the dark keeping properties of inkjet photographic prints. IS&T's NIP16: international conference on digital printing technologies and digital fabrication, Vancouver, 15-20 October 2000, pp. 70-73. Springfield: Society of Imaging Science and Technology.

Hoke, E. (1978) Investigations of weathering crusts on Salzburg stone monuments.

Stud. Conserv. •••, 23 (3) pp. 118-126

Hong S.H. et al. (2011) Climate change mitigation strategies for mechanically controlled repositories: the case of The National Archives, Kew. In: Preprints of the ICOM-CC triennial, Lisbon, 2011.

Howie, F.M. (1979) Physical conservation of fossils in existing collections.

Newsletter of the Geological Curators' Group, 2, pp. 269-280.

Howie F.M. Pyrite and marcasite. In: *The care and conservation of geological material: minerals, rocks, meteorites and lunar finds,* (Howie F.M., ed.). Butterworth-Heinemann, Oxford, 1992, pp. 70–84.

ILLUMINATING ENGINEERING SOCIETY OF NORTH AMERICA (IESNA) (1996)

Museum and art gallery lighting: a recommended practice. New York: IESNA.

- Jablonski E. et al. *Conservation concerns for acrylic emulsion paints: a literature review*. Tate Gallery, London, 2004., Available from www.tate.org.uk/research/tateresearch/tatepapers/04Autumn/jablonski.htm
- Jakieła S., Bratasz Ł., Kozłowski R. Acoustic emission for tracing the evolution of damage in wooden objects. *Stud. Conserv.* 2007, **52** (2) pp. 101–109

- Jakieła S., Bratasz Ł., Kozłowski R. Numerical modelling of moisture movement and related stress field in lime wood subjected to changing climate conditions. *Wood Sci. Technol.* 2008, **42** (1) pp. 21– 37
- Johansson A., Lennholm H. Influences of SO2 and O3 on the ageing of paper investigated by in situ diffuse reflectance FTIR and time-resolved trace gas analysis. *Appl. Surf. Sci.* 2000, **161** (1-2) pp. 163–169
- Jutier J.-J. et al. A nonisothermal Fourier transform infrared degradation study of nitrocelluloses derived from wood and cotton. *J. Appl. Polym. Sci.* 1987, **33** (4) pp. 1359–1375
- Kaimoto H., Shibahara Y. (2007) Test methods of humidity fastness of inkjet printing materials. IS&T's NIP23 international conference on digital printing technologies, Anchorage, Alaska, 16-21 September 2007, pp. 728-731. Springfield: Society of Imaging Science and Technology.

KAMATH. Y.K., S.B. HORNBY and H-D. WEIGMANN. Irreversible, 1985

chemisorption of formaldehyde on cotton cellulose. Text. Res. J. •••, 55 (11) pp. 663-666

- Kelen T. Polymer degradation. Van Nostrand Reinhold Company Inc, New York, 1983
- Kim H., Payer J.H. (1999) Tarnish process of silver in 100ppb H2S containing environments. Journal of Corrosion Science and Engineering, 1, paper 14. Available from: www.jcse.org/volume1/paper14/v1p14.php
- Knotková-Čermáková D., Vlčková J. Corrosive effect of plastics, rubber and wood on metal in confined spaces. *Br. Corros. J.* 1971, **6** pp. 17–22
- Kolar J., Strlič M. *Iron gall inks: on manufacture, characterisation, degradation and stabilisation*. National and University Library, Ljubljana, Slovenia, 2006
- Koob S.P. Conservation and care of glass objects. Archetype Publications, London, 2006
- Kuniciki-Goldfinger J.J. Unstable historic glass: symptoms, causes, mechanisms and conservation. *Reviews in Conservation*. 2008, **9** pp. 47–60
- Lafontaine H., Wood P.A. The stabilization of ivory against relative humidity fluctuations. *Stud. Conserv.* 1982, **27** (3) pp. 109–117

Larsen R. *Microanalysis of parchment*. Archetype Publications, London, 2002

Lavédrine, B. et al. (2009) A guide to the preventive conservation of photograph

collections. Los Angeles: Getty Publications.

- Lehmann W.F. Effect of ventilation and loading in large chamber testing of formaldehyde emissions from composite panels. *For. Prod. J.* 1987, **37** (4) pp. 31–37
- Levashova S.V., Kobyakova V.I. *Dust in the storages of cultural property (10)*. European Commission Environment and Climate Research Programme, Brussels, 1997

Leygraf C., Graedel T.E. Atmospheric corrosion. Wiley- Interscience, New York, 2000

BS EN 16893:2018 EN 16893:2018 (E)

- Ligocki M.P. et al. Measurements of particle deposition rates inside Southern California museums. *Aerosol Sci. Technol.* 1990, **13** pp. 85–101
- Linnow K., Halsberghe L., Steiger M. Analysis of calcium acetate efflorescences formed on ceramic tiles in a museum environment. *J. Cult. Herit.* 2007, **8** (1) pp. 44–52

Lloyd, H. et al. (2002) The effects of visitor activity on dust in historic collections.

The Conservator, 26, pp. 72-84.

- Lloyd H., Grossi C.M., Brimblecombe P. Low-technology dust monitoring for historic collections. *The Conservator*. 2011, **34** (1) pp. 104–114
- López-Delgado A. et al. A laboratory study of the effect of acetic acid vapor on atmospheric copper corrosion. *J. Electrochem. Soc.* 1998, **145** (12) pp. 4140–4147
- Lovett D., Eastop D. (2004) The degradation of polyester polyurethane; preliminary study of 1960s foam-laminated dresses. In: Modern Art, new museums, preprints of the IIC Congress, 13-17 September 2004, Bilbao, pp. 100-104. London: IIC, 2004.
- Luxford N. *Reducing the risk of open display: optimising the preventive conservation of historic silks. Ph.D.* University of Southampton, 2009
- Mallinson, J.C. (1994) Preservation of video recorded images. Environnement et conservation de l'écrit, de l'image et du son: actes des deuxièmes journées internationales d'études de l'ARSAG, Paris, 16 au 20 Mai 1994 (Environment and conservation of writing, images and sound: proceedings of ARSAG's second international study days, Paris, 16-20 May 1994.) Paris: Association pour la recherche scientifique sur les arts graphiques, 1994.
- Matthews T.G. et al. Surface emission monitoring of pressed-wood products containing ureaformaldehyde resins. *Environ. Int.* 1986, **12** (1-4) pp. 301–309
- McCormick-Goodhart M.H. The allowable temperature and relative humidity range for the safe use and storage of photographic materials. *J. Soc. Arch.* 1996, **17** (1) pp. 7–21
- McCormick-Goodhart M.H., Wilhelm H. (2000) Humidity-induced color changes and ink migration effects in inkjet photographs in real-world environmental conditions. IS&T's NIP16: international conference on digital printing technologies, Vancouver, 15-20 October 2000, pp. 74-77. Springfield: Society of Imaging Science and Technology.
- Michalski S. Light, ultraviolet and infrared, Table 3. Canadian Conservation Institute, 2010
- Mecklenburg M. (2007) Determining the acceptable ranges of relative humidity and temperature in museums and galleries: Part 1, Structural response to relative humidity. Washington DC: Smithsonian Conservation Institute. Available from: http://hdl.handle.net/10088/7056. Part 2, Structural response to temperature. Washington DC: Smithsonian Conservation Institute. Available from: http://hdl.handle.net/10088/7055
- Mecklenburg M., Tumosa C.S., Erhardt D. (1994) Structural response of painted wood surfaces to changes in ambient relative humidity. In: Painted wood: history and conservation, proceedings of a symposium organized by the Wooden Artifacts Group of the American Institute for Conservation of Historic and Artistic Works, Williamsburg, Va., November 1994, 6, pp. 464-483. Los Angeles: Getty Publications, 1998. Available from:

 $http://www.getty.edu/conservation/publications_resources/pdf_publications/paintedwood6.pdf$

- Menart E., De Bruin G., Strlič M. Dose-response functions for historic paper. *Polym. Degrad. Stabil.* 2011, **96** pp. 2029–2039
- Meyer B., Hermanns K., Smith D.C. Formaldehyde release from urea-formaldehyde bonded wood products. *J. Adhes.* 1985, **17** (4) pp. 297–308
- Michalski S. (1987) Damage to museum objects by visible radiation (light) and ultraviolet radiation (UV). In: Lighting: a conference on lighting in museums, galleries and historical houses, preprints of a seminar, Bristol, 9-10 April 1987, pp. 3-16. London: Museums Association, United Kingdom Institute for Conservation (UKIC) and Group of Designers and Interpreters for Museums.
- Michalski S. Relative humidity in museums, galleries and archives: specification and control. In: *Bugs, mold and rot II: a workshop on control of humidity for health, artifacts and buildings*. The National Institute of Building Sciences, Washington, D.C., 1993, pp. 51–62.
- Michalski S. (1997) The lighting decision. In: Fabric of an exhibition: preprints of textile symposium 97, Ottawa, 22-25 September 1997, pp. 97-104. Ottawa: Canadian Conservation Institute.
- Michalski S. (2000) Guidelines for humidity and temperature in Canadian archives. (CCI Technical Bulletin no. 23) Ottawa: Canadian Conservation Institute.
- Michalski S. (2002) Double the life for each five-degree drop, more than double the life for each halving of relative humidity. In: Preprints of the ICOM-CC triennial, Rio, 2002, pp. 66-72.
- Michalski S. The ideal climate, risk management, the ASHRAE chapter, proofed fluctuations, and toward a full risk analysis model. In: *Proceedings of experts' roundtable on sustainable climate management strategies, Tenerife, 2007.* Getty Publications, Los Angeles, 2007., Available from http://www.getty.edu/conservation/our_projects/science/climate/climate_experts_roundtable. html
- Michalski S. (2009) Incorrect relative humidity.
- Michalski S. (2010) Light, ultraviolet and infrared.
- Miles F.D. Cellulose nitrate. Oliver and Boyd, London, 1955
- Murrell V.J. (1977) A discussion of some methods of wax conservation and their application to recent conservation problems. In: International congress on wax modelling in science and art, June 1975, Florence, 1-2, pp. 715-718. Florence: L. S. Olschki.
- Myers G.E. Effect of ventilation rate and board loading on formaldehyde concentration: a critical review of literature. *For. Prod. J.* 1984, **34** pp. 59–68
- Myers G.E., Nagaoka M. Formaldehyde emission: methods of measurement and effects of several particleboard variables. *Wood Science*. 1981, **13** pp. 140–150
- NATIONAL MUSEUM DIRECTORS' CONFERENCE (NMDC). Guiding principles for reducing museums' carbon footprint. London: NDMC, 2009. Available from: www.nationalmuseums.org.uk/media/documents/what_we_do_documents/guiding_principles_ reducing_carbon_footprint.pdf

- Nazaroff W.W., Cass G.R. Protecting museum collections from soiling due to the deposition of airborne particles. *Atmos. Environ., A Gen. Topics.* 1991, **25** (5-6) pp. 841–852
- Nicholls J.R. Deterioration of shells when stored in oak cabinets. *J. Soc. Chem. Ind.* 1934, **53** pp. 1077–1078
- Nockert M., Wadsten T. Storage of archaeological textile finds in sealed boxes. *Stud. Conserv.* 1978, **23** (1) pp. 38–41
- Novotná P., Durnovšková J. Surface crystallisation on beeswax seals. *Restaurator (Copenh.)*. 2002, **23** (4) pp. 256–269
- Oddy W.A. An unsuspected danger in display. *Museums Journal*. 1973, 73 pp. 27–28

Organ R.M. Aspects of bronze patina and its treatment. *Stud. Conserv.* 1963, 8 (1) pp. 1–9

- OXFORD UNIVERSITY PRESS. *Shorter Oxford English Dictionary*. Oxford University Press, Oxford, Sixth Edition, 2007
- Padfield T. Condensation in film containers during cooling and warming. In: *Preserve, then show, The Danish Film Institute, December 2001.* Danish Film Institute, Copenhagen, 2002, pp. 67–77., Available from www.conservationphysics.org/coolfilm/coolingfilm.pdf
- Padfield T., Landi S. The light-fastness of the natural dyes. *Stud. Conserv.* 1966, **11** pp. 181–196. Available at: http://www.conservationphysics.org/fading/fade.pdf

Padfield T. Why keep climate records - and how to keep them. 2007

Museum microclimates. Copenhagen: The National Museum of Denmark, pp. 157-

- [163] Available from. www.conservationphysics.org/datalog/climaterecords.pdf
- Padfield T. et al. (2007) The potential and limits for passive air conditioning of museums, stores and archives. In: Museum Microclimates: conference on preventive conservation held in Copenhagen 19-23 November 2007. Copenhagen: National Museum of Denmark. Available from: http://www.conservationphysics.org/musmic/musmicbuf.pdf
- Papapelekanos A. (2010) The critical RH for the appearance of "bronze disease" in chloride contaminated copper and copper alloy artefacts. e-conservation magazine, 13, pp. 43-52.
- Phillips R.W., Orlick C.A., Steinberger R. The kinetics of the thermal decomposition of nitro-cellulose. *J. Phys. Chem.* 1955, **59** pp. 1034–1043
- Plenderleith H.J., Werner A.E.A. *The conservation of antiquities and works of art: treatment, repair and restoration*. OUP, London, 1971
- Pope D., Gibbens H.R., Moss R.L. The tarnishing of silver at naturally-occurring H 2 S and SO 2 levels. *Corros. Sci.* 1968, **8** (2) pp. 883–887
- Pretzel B. (2008) Now you see it, now you don't: lighting decisions for the Ardabil carpet based on the probability of visual perception and rates of fading. In: Preprints of the ICOM-CC triennial, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 759-765.

- Pretzel B. (2011) Predicting risks to artefacts from indoor climates. In: Preprints of the ICOM-CC triennial, Lisbon, 2011.
- Price C.A., ed. (2000) An expert chemical model for determining the environmental conditions needed to prevent salt damage in porous materials: protection and conservation of the European Cultural Heritage, Research Report no. 11, pp. 3-12. (European Commission, Directorate-General XII, Science, Research, and Development) London: Archetype Publications.
- Purewal V.J. (1997) An investigation into the composition of botanical wax models with a view to their conservation. Collection Forum, 13 (1), pp. 11-19.
- Quye A. Saving our polyesterdays: historical plastics research. Chem. Ind. 1998, 15 pp. 599-603
- Quye A., Williamson C. *Plastics: collecting and conserving*. National Museums of Scotland, Edinburgh, 2009
- Ram A.T. et al. The effects and prevention of the vinegar syndrome. *J. Imaging Sci. Technol.* 1994, **38** (3) pp. 249–261
- Raychaudhuri M.R., Brimblecombe P. Formaldehyde oxidation and lead corrosion. *Stud. Conserv.* 2000, **45** (4) pp. 226–232

Reid Of Robertland D., Ross A. The conservation of non-metallic seals. *Stud. Conserv.* 1970, **15** pp. 51–62

Rhyl-Svendsen M. et al. (2010) Does a standard temperature need to be constant? Meddelelser om
konservering, 1, pp. 13-20. Available from:
http://www.conservationphysics.org/ppubs/standard_temperature.pdf

Richard, M., M.F. Mecklenburg and R.M. Merrill (1991) Art in transit:

handbook for packing and transporting paintings. Washington DC: National Gallery of Art.

- Robinet L. et al. A Raman spectroscopic study of pollution-induced glass deterioration. *J. Raman Spectrosc.* 2004, **35** (8-9) pp. 662–670
- Robinet L. et al. Effect of organic acid vapors on the alteration of soda silicate glass. *J. Non-Cryst. Solids.* 2007, **353** (16-17) pp. 1546–1559
- Russell R., Winkworth K. (2009) Significance 2.0: a guide to assessing the significance of collections.Canberra:CommonwealthofAustralia.Availableat:http://www.environment.gov.au/heritage/publications/significance2-0/

Russell, W.J. and W. de W. ABNEY (1888) The action of light on watercolours.

London: HMSO.

- Ryan J.L. The atmospheric deterioration of glass: studies of decay mechanisms and conservation techniques. Ph.D. University of London, 1996
- Salmon L.G., Cass G.R. The fading of artists' colorants by exposure to atmospheric nitric acid. *Stud. Conserv.* 1993, **38** pp. 73–91
- Saunders D. (1993) The environment and lighting in the Sainsbury wing of the National Gallery. In: Preprints of the ICOM-CC triennial, Washington D.C., 1993.

BS EN 16893:2018 EN 16893:2018 (E)

- Saunders D., Kirby J. (1994) Wavelength-dependent fading of artists' pigments. In: Preventive conservation: practice, theory and research, preprints of the contributions to the Ottawa Congress, 12-16 September 1994. London: International Institute for Conservation of Historic and Artistic Works, pp. 190-194.
- Schilling M.R., Ginell W.S. (1993) The effects of relative humidity changes on Dead Sea Scrolls parchment samples. In: Preprints of the ICOM-CC triennial, Washington D.C., 1993, pp. 50-56.
- Scott D.A. Bronze disease: a review of some chemical problems and the role of relative humidity. *Journal of the American Institute for Conservation*. 1990, **29** pp. 193–206
- Sease C. et al. Problems with coated silver: whisker formation and possible filiform corrosion. *Stud. Conserv.* 1997, **42** (1) pp. 1–10
- Sebera D.K. *Isoperms: an environmental management tool*. Commission on Preservation and Access, Washington, 1994
- Sedlbauer K., Krus M. A new model for mold prediction and its application in practice. In: *Research in Building Physics*. Balkema, Lisse, NL, 2003, pp. 921–8.
- Servotte, A. and V. Desreux (1968) Thermal degradation of some vinyl polymers. I. Poly(vinyl acetate), Journal of Polymer Science Part C: Polymer symposia, special issue: international symposium on macromolecular chemistry, Brussels-Louvain, 1967, Part 1, pp. 367-376.
- Shashoua Y. *Conservation of plastics: materials science, degradation and preservation*. Butterworth-Heinemann, Oxford, 2008
- Spedding D.J., Rowlands R.P., Taylor J.E. Sorption of sulphur dioxide by indoor surfaces III.—Leather. *Journal of Applied Chemistry and Biotechnology*. 1971, **21** (3) pp. 68–70
- Stanley M. *Standards in the museum care of geological collections*. Museums, Libraries and Archives Council, London, 2004
- Streigel M. (1992) The effects of gas phase formaldehyde on selected inorganic materials found in museums. In: Postprints of the AIC Objects Speciality Group Meeting, Albuquerque, New Mexico, 8 June 1991, pp. 1-12. Washington: American Institute for Conservation of Historic and Artistic Works (AIC), 1992.
- Strlič M., Kolar J., eds. *Ageing and stabilisation of paper*. National and University Library, Ljubljana, Slovenia, 2005
- Strlič M. et al. (2010) Test for compatibility with organic heritage materials a proposed procedure. e-Preservation Science, 7 (2010), pp. 78-86. Available from: http://www.morana-rtd.com/epreservationscience/2010/Strlic-15-05-2010.pdf
- Strlič M. et al. The effect of volatile organic compounds and hypoxia on paper degradation. *Polym. Degrad. Stabil.* 2011, **96** pp. 608–615
- Strlič M. et al. 1 Damage functions in heritage science. (Submitted for publication in). *Stud. Conserv.* 2012, ••• p. 57
- Svensson J.E., Johansson L.G. The synergistic effect of hydrogen sulfide and nitrogen dioxide on the atmospheric corrosion of zinc. *J. Electrochem. Soc.* 1996, **143** (1) pp. 51–58

- Tennent N.H., Baird T. The deterioration of mollusca collections: identification of shell efflorescence. *Stud. Conserv.* 1985, **30** (2) pp. 73–85
- Tennent N.H., Baird T. The identification of acetate efflorescence on bronze antiquities stored in wooden cabinets. *The Conservator*. 1992, **16** pp. 39–47
- Tennent N.H., Cannon L. The corrosion of lead artifacts in wooden storage cabinets. *Scottish Society for Conservation and Restoration Journal*. 1993, **4** (1) pp. 8–11
- Tétreault J. (1992) La mesure de l'acidité des produits volatils. Journal of the International Institute for Conservation Canadian Group (IIC-CG), 17, pp. 17-25.
- Tétreault J. Airborne pollutants in museums, galleries and archives: risk assessment, control strategies and preservation management. Canadian Conservation Institute, Ottawa, 2003a
- Tétreault J. (2003b) Guidelines for pollutant concentrations in museums. (CCI Newsletter 31).
- Tétreault J., Stamatopoulou E. Determination of concentration of acetic acid emitted from wood coatings in enclosures. *Stud. Conserv.* 1997, **42** (3) pp. 141–156
- Tétreault J., Sirois J., Stamatopoulou E. Studies of lead corrosion in acetic acid environments. *Stud. Conserv.* 1998, **43** pp. 17–32
- Thickett D. *Relative effects of formaldehyde, formic and acetic acids on lead, copper and silver*. British Museum, London, 1997
- Thickett D. (2004) Analysis of iron corrosion products with Fourier transform infra-red and Raman spectroscopies. In: Postprints of the sixth infra-red and Raman users group conference (IRUG 6), Florence, 29 March 1 April 2004, pp. 86-93. Padua: Il Prato, 2004.
- Thickett D., Odlyha M. Note on the identification of an unusual pale blue corrosion product from Egyptian copper alloy artifacts. *Stud. Conserv.* 2000, **45** pp. 63–67
- Thomson G. The museum environment. London: Butterworth-Heinemann. TIMÁR-BALÁZSY, Á. and D. EASTOP (1998) Chemical principles of textile conservation. Butterworth-Heinemann, Oxford, 1986

Other publications – fire suppression

- Andersson P., Holmstedt G. Limitations of water mist as a total flooding agent. *J. Fire Prot. Eng.* 1998, ••• p. 9 [p. •••]
- Kim A.K., Su J.Z. Full-scale evaluation of halon replacement agents. *J. Fire Prot. Eng.* 1999, ••• p. 10 [p. •••]
- Liu, Z. and Kim, A.K. 'A review of water mist fire suppression systems Fundamental studies', in Journal of Fire Protection Engineering, 1999. Volume 10 [Issue 3], [pp. 32–50]. 15)
- Su J.Z., Kim A.K., Crampton G.P., Liu Z. Fire suppression with inert gas agents. *J. Fire Prot. Eng.* 2001, (May) p. 11 [p. •••]
- Woods C. Meeting the Montreal Protocol: alternative fire suppression systems for archives. *J. Soc. Arch.* 2002, ••• p. 23 [p. •••]

British Standards Institution (BSI)

BSI is the national body responsible for preparing British Standards and other standards-related publications, information and services.

BSI is incorporated by Royal Charter. British Standards and other standardization products are published by BSI Standards Limited.

About us

We bring together business, industry, government, consumers, innovators and others to shape their combined experience and expertise into standards -based solutions.

The knowledge embodied in our standards has been carefully assembled in a dependable format and refined through our open consultation process. Organizations of all sizes and across all sectors choose standards to help them achieve their goals.

Information on standards

We can provide you with the knowledge that your organization needs to succeed. Find out more about British Standards by visiting our website at bsigroup.com/standards or contacting our Customer Services team or Knowledge Centre.

Buying standards

You can buy and download PDF versions of BSI publications, including British and adopted European and international standards, through our website at bsigroup.com/shop, where hard copies can also be purchased.

If you need international and foreign standards from other Standards Development Organizations, hard copies can be ordered from our Customer Services team.

Copyright in BSI publications

All the content in BSI publications, including British Standards, is the property of and copyrighted by BSI or some person or entity that owns copyright in the information used (such as the international standardization bodies) and has formally licensed such information to BSI for commercial publication and use.

Save for the provisions below, you may not transfer, share or disseminate any portion of the standard to any other person. You may not adapt, distribute, commercially exploit, or publicly display the standard or any portion thereof in any manner whatsoever without BSI's prior written consent.

Storing and using standards

Standards purchased in soft copy format:

- A British Standard purchased in soft copy format is licensed to a sole named user for personal or internal company use only.
- The standard may be stored on more than 1 device provided that it is accessible by the sole named user only and that only 1 copy is accessed at any one time.
- A single paper copy may be printed for personal or internal company use only.
- Standards purchased in hard copy format:
- A British Standard purchased in hard copy format is for personal or internal company use only.
- It may not be further reproduced in any format to create an additional copy. This includes scanning of the document.

If you need more than 1 copy of the document, or if you wish to share the document on an internal network, you can save money by choosing a subscription product (see 'Subscriptions').

Reproducing extracts

For permission to reproduce content from BSI publications contact the BSI Copyright & Licensing team.

Subscriptions

Our range of subscription services are designed to make using standards easier for you. For further information on our subscription products go to bsigroup.com/subscriptions.

With **British Standards Online (BSOL)** you'll have instant access to over 55,000 British and adopted European and international standards from your desktop. It's available 24/7 and is refreshed daily so you'll always be up to date.

You can keep in touch with standards developments and receive substantial discounts on the purchase price of standards, both in single copy and subscription format, by becoming a **BSI Subscribing Member**.

PLUS is an updating service exclusive to BSI Subscribing Members. You will automatically receive the latest hard copy of your standards when they're revised or replaced.

To find out more about becoming a BSI Subscribing Member and the benefits of membership, please visit bsigroup.com/shop.

With a **Multi-User Network Licence (MUNL)** you are able to host standards publications on your intranet. Licences can cover as few or as many users as you wish. With updates supplied as soon as they're available, you can be sure your documentation is current. For further information, email subscriptions@bsigroup.com.

Revisions

Our British Standards and other publications are updated by amendment or revision. We continually improve the quality of our products and services to benefit your business. If you find an inaccuracy or ambiguity within a British Standard or other BSI publication please inform the Knowledge Centre.

Useful Contacts

Customer Services Tel: +44 345 086 9001 Email (orders): orders@bsigroup.com Email (enquiries): cservices@bsigroup.com

Subscriptions

Tel: +44 345 086 9001 Email: subscriptions@bsigroup.com

Knowledge Centre

Tel: +44 20 8996 7004 Email: knowledgecentre@bsigroup.com

Copyright & Licensing

Tel: +44 20 8996 7070 Email: copyright@bsigroup.com

BSI Group Headquarters

389 Chiswick High Road London W4 4AL UK

bsi.